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ORGANIZED CRIME IN AMERICA

THURSDAY, JANUARY 27, 1983

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:01 a.m., in room
325, Russell Senate Office Building, Hon. Strom Thurmond (chair-
man of the committee) presiding.

Also present: Senators Specter, Biden, Metzenbaum, and Leahy.

Staff present: Duke Short, chief investigator; Bill Christensen,
senior investigator; Allan Spence, investigatcr; Robert M. Reilley,
investigator; and Mary Lynn Batson, investigative clerk.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN STROM THURMOND

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order.

Today, the Senate Committee on the Judiciary begins a series of
hearings in one of its traditional areas of oversight responsibility—
organized crime in America.

Organized crime, at whatever level, or involving whatever activi-
ty, is the single most threat to the domestic security of our Nation.
The effects of organized criminal activity reach many elements of
our society which have generally been considered cornerstones of
our Republic. Police, judges, legislators, businessmen, bankers, law-
yers, and other respected professions have on occasion in American
history been tainted by organized crime. True, the vast majority of
people in these positions of authority are not in any way involved
with organized crime. But the increase in publicized incidents of
corruption are becoming too frequent for the American public to
accept. Many people are starting to question the ability of the
criminal justice system to deal effectively with these organized
criminal elements.

Illegal drug and narcotics trafficking is one of the major criminal
problems in the United States today involving organized crime.
Nearly $80 billion in drugs is being trafficked in this country each
year. Highly organized criminals, whether operating domestically
or overseas, profit immensely from illegal drug sales. Organized
crime drug sales volume ranks ahead of every major American cor-
poration except Exxon, and drug profits exceed those of every com-
pany in the entire United States.

Worldwide efforts are being made to eradicate this large-scale
drug trafficking, but the potential profits are so large, and the
criminal elements involved are so well-organized and financed, it
has become extremely difficult for the designated enforcement
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agencies to even keep up, let alone make a significant dent in il-
legal narcotics activity. '

t%rI‘he Reagan admin};stration, behind the leadership of Attorney
General William French Smith, has committed a significant
amount of resources to fighting illegal drug trafficking. In addition
to giving the FBI new drug enforcement responsibilities, the De-
partment of Justice has asked the Congress fpr an additional $139
million to support the establishment of 12 regional task forces dedi-
cated to illegal drug activity. This commitment should not be
thwarted by the Congress. I hope the full request of $130 million
will be approved on a bipartisan basis. _ _

It has been alleged by some that one of the problems in attacking
organized crime, especially in the drug field, has been a lack of co-
ordination among the various drug enforcement agencies. To some
extent, that problem has been addressed by giving the FBI new
drug enforcement authority. Renewed efforts, however, should be
made to improve coordination and efficiency among our Federal
law enforcement agencies, as well as State and local agencies.

The most recent seizure of $350 million of narcotics in my own
State of South Carolina was the result of a collective effort by Fed-
eral, State, and local law enforcement groups. This was reported to
be the third largest cocaine seizure on the east coast. Such coopera-
tion must continue. . . '

Convictions of traditional organized crime figures have increased
in recent years. In fiscal year 1980, there were 597 organized crime
convictions reported by the Justice Department. In fiscal year 1982,
that figure increased to 763. Increased convictions of known, orga-
nized crime members has had an impact on the La Cosa Nostra,
but not necessarily on those groups who are outside the traditional
crime family organizations. . .

Today in America, there is developing a new, and in many cases
more vicious, breed of organized crime elements. In south Florida,
Colombian and Cuban criminal elements are quickly becoming the
chief importers of cocaine and marihuana to the United States. In
various parts of the country, outlaw motorcycle gangs, once consid-
ered random groups who were just troublemakers and general law-
breakers, have become a vast network of criminal elements, bent
on distributing drugs, firearms, and other illegal contraband.
Gangs, such as the Hells Angels, Pagans, Outlaws, and Bandidos,
are totally outside the law, and engage in crimes such as murder,
extortion, arson, theft, and prostitution. We will take an indepth
view of these gangs at later hearings. . '

In other areas of the United States, small, but highly organized
groups of Hispanics and Southeast Asians engage in criminal activ-
ity, and prey largely on their fellow countrymen as well as other
citizens. Because of the nature of this ‘‘new breed”of criminal ele-
ments, it has been difficult for law enforcement agencies to pene-
trate them and gain the valuable information necessary for effec-
tive law enforcement. These groups are very secretive and suspi-
cious of anyone who is not “one of them.” Thus, many traditional
law enforcement methods cannot be utilized.

The purpose of these hearings will not be to restate what most
knowledgeable law enforcement officials already know—that orga-
nized crime is a major threat to the continued economic and social
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welfare of our Nation—but to inform the American people of the
magnitude and seriousness of this problem, as well as to determine
what actions are being taken by law enforcement authorities to
combat this situation. The citizens of this country must be made
aware of the dimensions of the organized criminal activity and the
efforts that are being made to combat it.

It should be made clear at the start, at least from the perspective
of this Senator, that these hearings are not intended to be a criti-
cism of past or current efforts by our law enforcement agencies.
We know the size and extent of this problem taxes the limits of the
personnel and resources of Federal, State, and local enforcement
agencies. These oversight hearings should give a well-defined pic-
ture of what is now being done, and what further should be done to
bring organized crime in America under control.

As we proceed with the hearings, I expect the committee will be
given suggestions for legislative change, or even new legislation in
the criminal law area. If possible, the committee should consider
such proposed changes and the possibility of acting on them in this
98th Congress.

We welcome the witnesses to the hearing today and look forward
to their testimony.

I received a letter this morning from the President of the United
States, which I think it would be appropriate to read at this time
[reading]:

THE WHITE HOUSE,
January 26, 1983.

DEeAR Strom: I understand the Senate J udiciary Committee is beginning hearings
on organized crime in America, for which I wish to commend you and your Commit-
tee. This Administration shares the concern of the Committee that organized crimi-
nal activity is a continuing threat to the domestic security of our nation. Illegal
drug trafficking, gambling, extortion, pornography, fraud, and other crimes commit-
ted by highly-organized, well-financed criminal organizations, take a tremendous
toll on the criminal justice system and its resources.

One area of organized criminal activity which has become extremely lucrative in
recent years is the importation and sale of illegal drugs. The amounts of cocaine,
marijuana, heroin, amphetamines, and other illegal narcotics brought into this
country reach into the billions of dollars in street value. In recognition of that fact,
early in this Administration, we set up a Drug Task Force in South Florida to
combat the widespread, flourishing, illegal drug trafficking, which has grown to di-
mensions well beyond the capabilities of state and local law enforcement, This effort
was launched by targeting the resources and personnel of a wide range of Federal
agencies, such as the ¥BI, DEA, U.S. Customs Service, and the Coast Guard, to col-
lectively combat the flow of illegal drugs into South Florida. That effort has paid
off. I have now called for the creation of 12 new task forces to expand Federal drug
enforcement efforts nationwide.

I applaud the interest of the Committee in bringing the problem of organized
crime to the attention of the public and addressing ways to combat it. My Adminis-
tration looks forward to working with you and your Committee in finding ways to
eradicate organized criminal activity in the United States.

Sincerely,
RoNALD REAGAN.

I would be glad to take an opening statement from Senator Metz-
enbaum.



4

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR METZENBAUM

Senator METZENBAUM. Mr. Chairman, I am very happy to partici-
pate in these hearings with the Attorney General and the Director
of the FBI, and I commend you for holding the hearings.

Mr. Chairman, I do not think any of us in the U.S. Senate, the
Congress, or the administration are prepared to say a word against
the effort to drive out organized crime. But having said that, I am
not certain that our words are supported by our actions. This ad-
ministration in its budget cutting efforts has actually cut back on
funds for the purpose of fighting organized crime. It has taken
money from one Department to the other, and talked about
making that a special effort to fight organized crime. And it has
cut back on funds for the Drug Enforcement Agency and the IRS:
funds that other agencies of government—and there are many—
very much need to fight organized crime.

Now, this is sort of a hoopla hearing. But I am not certain that
our words are going to mean much unless we put our actions
behind our words. And while at the same time, we talk about fight-
ing organized crime—and actually, it is my understanding that the
statements of the witnesses today very much address themselves to
the question of drugs—there are other kinds of organized crime, as
well, that are a problem to the American people, beyond the ques-
tion of the antidrug effort.

Having said that, I think it should be pointed out that there also
is other crime the American people are concerned about, and that
is street crime. And when this administration cuts back on so
many of the human services programs that it forces people to go
out and steal to feed their families, that is the kind of crime that
we have to concern ourselves about as well. It does not call for the
same kind of hoopla. It does not call for the same kind of interest.
It gets a commentary on the TV once in a while. But the fact is
that as more and more people are being forced into economic de-

pression and oppression, they are forced to turn to crime in order
to feed their families. Of course, these economic conditions do not
justify such behavior.

But I would hope that in addition to the words that will be stated
here today, that the funds will be provided by this administration
to do the job that has to be done. And I have seen in the past 2
years that those funds have been cut, not increased. I would there-
fore very strongly hope that the witnesses today who are charged
" with the major responsibility in this particular area would speak to
those who make policy at the White House, and see to it that ade-
quate funding is provided to fight organized crime, but at the same
time, I hope they would also speak up and point out that crime is
bound to increase if people cannot feed their families.

The CrAIRMAN. Does the distinguished Senator from Pennsylva-
nia have an opening statement?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR SPECTER

Senator SPECTER. Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, I think that these hearings on organized crime
and drug trafficking are particularly timely, in light of the Presi-
dent’s state of the Union speech on Tuesday, when he emphasized
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the administration’s direction in these two partic
in light of the efforts of the administration ?n theullsgt 1;:5;3 Cfrsl,cﬁ?dq
Ing the Special South Florida Task Force headed by the Vice Presi-
deqt. The problem of drugs is really an overwhelming one in our
socl:\il(?:y,o and it affe.cts SO malay aspects of the crime problem
WI experience as district attorney of Phj hi

shown me how much of violent crime, robb}c:,ries anéli‘lililg%};ﬁesh?:
directly caused by a .necessity to feed a drug habit, and that éhe
tremendous availability of drugs in this country has infested and
iquected the young people, going down to the high schools Jjunior
a1gh schools and grade schools. There is a necessity for the ’kind of
havsvadre;); i(k))g%a}nlzed crime and drug trafficking which the President

I think that we have to support the administrati
prepared to vote for the resources necessary to do tigéoj%b E;I;ﬁl %oa}?el
sure that the FBI and the Department of Justice generally have
thr% lrfl'undshnecgssatrytto c?rry out this important task.

ese hearings, too, I think are very important

come right on the heels of a difference }l;etwgen the 8?)?12111'225 tzllr?é’
the admln'lstr‘atmn on the crime package passed by the 97th Con-
gress. While it was generally agreed that in the seven-part crime
bill only one part, that establishing a Drug Coordinator, led to the
veto by the President. This is a matter, Mr. Chairman’ on which
you and I and Senator Biden and others worked hard where I
talked personally to Attorney General Smith, FBI Director Web-
ster, and others in an effort to try to resolve those differences. I
think it 1s indispensable that we do resolve those differences and
gpme to grips with the congressional sense and also the administra-
t;(;rfl'ﬁsfl?ise a§r ;clo ho}\:r we are going to coordinate this attack on drug
ticularlyngi.m 't ;se earings are extraordinarily important and par-

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

%‘?e CHAﬁRMAN. Thank you.

1e ranking member of this committee is the able S

Delaware, who is participating fully in this matter, aeﬁl(f tfrwggig

lggzv be pleased for him to make an opening statement if he has

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR BIDEN

ISJextlator BIDETI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

et me compliment the chairman on recognizing the or -
lem that this Nation faces with regard to organizeg criemgga;’l?i It)il;'?lbg
trqfﬁckmg—-whmh are sometimes interchangeable, as our distin.
guished witnesses know—and for convening these hearings in the
first week of the new session. I commit to the chairman and my
colleagues on both sides of the aisle to continue to attempt to make
all our efforts on this committee, which they were last year, bi-
partisan in nature. Legislation that was passed out of this com,mit-
tee in an attempt to deal with these issues last Congress had equal
support on both sides of the aisle within this committee. Also, the
President called for that kind of cooperation in his state of the

)[IJer;irc;n message; and we have had it in this committee for the last 2
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I would like to welcome General Smith and Judge Webster, and
look forward to hearing insights and opinions from them on how
best to respond to the growing problem of crime and drug abuse.

We begin this hearing only 2 days after the President of the
United States stated, and I quote:

The time has also come for major reform of our criminal justice statutes and ac-
celeration of the drive against organized crime and drug trafficking. It is high time

we make our cities safe again, This Administration hereby declares all-out war on
big-time organized crime and drug traffickers, who are poisoning our young people.

Now, I have not been in the Senate—nor has anybody—as long
as my distinguished chairman, but I have been here for 10 years,
and I have heard four Presidents declare varying degrees of war on
crime. I have heard from Democrats and Republicans who declared
wars on crime. And I have found so far under four Presidents, that
promnise has turned out to be, althcugh well-intended, ofttimes a
fairly hollow promise. I believe it is a promise that only puts us in
a position where the American public becomes more suspicious and
disbelieving of their politicians’ and their public officials’ ability to
really deal with what they continue to think is a major domestic
problem facing them. If I can point out one polling fact, it is inter-
esting to note that in spite of how bad the economy is, all the polls
show that the No. 2 issue facing Americans, in their own minds, is
crime. They are worried about street crime, as the Senator from
Ohio mentioned. And yet, when asked in the polls if they think
their Government can do anything about it, they only say ‘“No.”
So, they are very concerned about it, but they doubt whether we
can do much about it. And the fact of the matter is there is a new,
multibillion dollar business that has grown up over the last decade
that includes everything from guard dogs and locks to private
police forces to lovely young middle-class mothers teaching their
12-year-old daughters to stand at firing ranges with .38-caliber pis-
tols and learn how to shoot, in order to protect themselves.

What worries me most is that when we declare wars on crime,
we raise expectations, which are not likely to be able to be fulfilled,
and further increase the lack of confidence that already exists out
there in the public. Now, I do not blame the public for not believ-
ing hollow promises we politicians—I include myself in that
group—have made about the war on crime. If we are able to be-
lieve that an all-out war is about to be undertaken, I think it is
very important in these hearings that we look at our plan, our
troop strength, and our commanders. Two weeks ago, the President

vetoed the only piece of crime-fighting legislation that has passed

across his desk in the past 2 years. Those of us in Congress who
have worked on this issue for some time thought we had put to-
gether a bipartisan package in a bipartisan manner that made
some serious inroads, although would not win any wars—we did
not declare any wars—but we believed it made genuine, legitimate
inroads in the area—things like one person in charge of our drug
policy; stiffer penalties for drug and organized crime offenders; as-
sistance to State and local enforcement, and strengthening Federal
laws to allow seizure and forfeiture of drug-trafficking assets,
which I should note parenthetically, as I am sure the Director will
testify, unless we can get their dollars, we are not going to get
their organization. These provisions were all part of the crime bill
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that the President vetoed because, as Senator Specter pointed out,
he felt that it created an extra layer of bureaucracy and so on.

As I look today at the new plan the administration has for at-
tacking organized crime and drug-trafficking, the irony of their
proposal is very unsettling to me. The President stated that he op-
posed the provision of a Cabinet-level drug coordinator, because it
would be ineffective and bureaucratic, and that is why he vetoed
the bill. Let me quote from the hudget request the Department of
Justice submitted to Congress in November to fund the Drug and
Organized Crime Task Forces that the Attorney General will dis-
cuss later today—and I quote from that proposal sent to us:

As the Cabinet officer with responsibility for task forces, the Attorney General
must also have authority over the resources. Failure to provide this authority will
weaken the Attorney General’s ability to coordinate the activities of many organiza-
tions from the three Cabinet agencies comprising this effort. Finally, it is believed

that the single appropriation will reduce competition among participating agencies
and will facilitate the legislative oversight and review process.

Now, that is exactly the argument I made to the President in his
office; that the Attorney General become the drug coordinator,
having the authority over the drug enforcement effort. I was sur-
prised to hear the Department of Justice recommending a veto
<f)ffer stating they needed central control to run the new task
orces.

I just finished reviewing the guidelines for our new task forces,
and the central authority I thought we gave to the Attorney Gener-
al to run these programs appears now to be once again, decision by
committee. The guidelines proliferate the number of coordinating
committees and councils and the layers of bureaucracy through
which the Federal enforcement must wade to get quick and respon-
sible decisions. I believe it now brings the total of Federal commit-
tees to five—five committees that will be directing our Federal
drug and organized crime effort. The committee structure for the
task force is even worse, in my view. Each task force will have
three coordinating groups, referring, reviewing and suggesting
policy. And I look to you, General, for an explanation today of this
bureaucratic maze from my perspective, at least, that we seem to
be creating, and an explanation of why it is necessary and how it
will work.

I am also concerned about the resources allocated to this effort.
The President has stated that the south Florida effort which I sup-
ported is serving as a model for the 12 new task forces, and it costs
an estimated $65 million the first year. We all know what you get
when you divide 12 into $127 million and it does not come out to
$65 million. And we are talking about 12 task forces that will be
needed and only $127 million for them. I will again look to the At-
torney General for an explanation of the budget that was proposed
for this year’s program.

It has been disturbing to work on blocking budget cuts as a
member of the Budget Committee, to law enforcement agencies and
law enforcement programs offered by this administration. I have
been hearing good rumors that the 1984 budget freeze is not going
to apply to us, it is not going to apply to law enforcement—I have
not heard that from you; I have heard that from other people, but I
am anxious as a member of the Budget Committee to be able sit up
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there and this year not have to fight to try to get more money in
the budget, or prevent cuts, but to defend the increases that are
coming. I hope you are going to be able to tell us that there will be
increases to start this war on crime. . .

And last, Mr. Chairman, I thank you for allowing me this much
time—I believe there are a number of improvements that need to
be made in the operational structure of the new task forces and in
legislation to help reduce the profits of organized crmgmals. A_nd I
would hope that from this hearing we can again begin to build a
record of a bipartisan coalition that will develop meaningful and
well-thought-out ideas and programs that I do not promise are
going to help win a war on crime. Let's try instead to win some
battles. I want to win some battles. . .

I know our colleagues who are going to testify today are obvious-
ly interested in winning some battles. I think if we tell the folks we
are going to win a war, they are going to be a little bit disappoint-
ed and they are not going to believe it. Let us just go out and win
some battles. We need more troops, we need better plans, and we
need more coordination, and that is where I would like to pursue
my questions.

I thank the Chairman.

The CuarMAN. Thank you. '

Does the distinguished Senator from Vermont have an opening

statement?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR LEAHY

Senator LEany. Mr. Chairman, I would just like to make a couple
of comments. I think like everybody else, nobody in the Congress
disagrees that the drug problem in the United States is serious; it
is. It also threatens the solution to many of our social and econom-
ic problems, which are also very great in this country. Also, nobody
disagrees that the fight should be nonpartisan. I do not think the
victims of drug-related crime or organized crime or any other kind
of violent crime are selected because of their political background,
And the abhorrence to crime is not something that is a hallmark of
anybody, based on their own partisan background. Most Americans
abhor crime, and all victims are the same, irrespective of their po-
litical backgrounds. .

I happen to have looked at the aspect of rural America, because I
come from the most rural State in the Union. Rural America has
been badly hurt. The poor have been especially victimized by the
growth of crime, as the skyrocketing crime rates in what we think
of as bucolic rural America sometimes tends to be ignored. It is an
area where crime is growing by leaps and bounds, where the old
days of the unlocked deors—Ileave the kitchen door open when you
are gone, so that the neighbors can come in and so on—that is
long-gone, and people on lonely roads in beautiful rural America
often live as much in fear as people in a crime-ridden inner city.

Having said that, I think that the fight against crime is not
going to be won just by juggling organizational tables or rearrang-
ing enforcement personnel and sticking them basically with the
same area. I have spent more than a third of my adult life in law
enforcement. I have spent more years in law enforcement than in
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any other career that I have had since reaching adult life. And I
have listened to legislative bodies, whether State legislative bodies
or congressional legislative bodies, announce these wars against
crime and st 7, we are going to do something to stop crime; we are
going to increase the penalties, or, we are going to make new pen-
alties, or we are going to double the penalties, or whatever. Are
you also going to give us the people necessary to go out and stop
crime? Are you going to give us the tools mnecessary? No. We do not
have the money for that. But we are certainly going to help you.
We are going to pass resolutions that we are against crime and
that we think crime is bad.
And I remember as a prosecutor, I always used to say:

Well, thank you very much. That is very kind. And I am so happy to have a sense
of the legislature that you are against crime, but again, where is the manpower?

And I saw this last year. There was the career criminal bill.
When it first came up here, there was an announcement that if
somebody has committed enough felonies that the Federal Govern-
ment would be willing to step in as a career criminal thing. And
yet one of the reasons the White House gives for vetoing the crime
package it passed here was because the Congress put in an amend-
ment of mine, the fact that the local law enforcement ought to
have a little say in that. The reason I did that is very simple. We
had, in the Career Criminal Act, what could very well have just
turned out to be a publicity boondoggle. Can you imagine the sher-
iff in some rural county calling up, Mr. Chairman, to the FBI and
saying, you know, we think old Hector Smith has committed his
fourth burglary of the general store. Would the FBI just get on
down here and take care of Hector, because we are tied up with the
county fair this month? Well, you are not going to see them. But
you may well see them come running in if instead, Hector is in-
volved in some kind of a very well-publicized crime.

I have no problem—in fact, I encourage having the Federal facili-
ties available to the local and State law enforcement at their re-
quest for matters of major crime. But I do not want to hold out
false hope that they are really there to help, when we have not
added personnel, when we have made it something to be totally se-
lective on the part of the Federal Government, and no help at the
other end. Resources cost money, and in the end, the fight against
crime is a matter of priority. We ought to set those out, and then
make sure that the resources are there.

Organized crime is going to decline only when the State and na-
tional efforts are adequately funded and when, if we have a suc-
cessful program, we can guarantee its continuity, and when we
come to the conclusion that it is more important to pursue those
who profit from social decay than it is to fund extravagant weap-
ons system—that is another matter. And the administration is
going to have to realize, in seeking bipartisan support for this, that,
it requires more than lip service.

When this committee gets together, with the disparate people on
it, and passes good anticrime legislation, I think the people down at
the other end at 1600 Pennsylvania Avenue must realize that there
is something in there if it can hold all the members of this commit-
tee together.
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Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Our witnesses today will be the Attorney Gener-
al of the United States, the Hon. William French Smith, and the
Director of the FBI, Judge Webster.

I request the distinguished witnesses to stand and be sworn. Do
you solemnly swear that the testimony you will give in this hear-
ing will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth,
so help you, God?

Attorney General Smith. I do.

Mr. WEBSTER. I do.

The CuairMAN. Have a seat.

Mr. Attorney General, we will hear from you first. You may now
proceed.

TESTIMONY OF HON. WILLIAM FRENCH SMITH, ATTORNEY
GENERAL OF THE UNITED STATES

Attorney General SmiTH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and mem-
bers of the committee.

I am pleased to have the opportunity to appear before this com-
mittee and to address the most serious dimension of crime in
America today.

I want to commend the committee for choosing to address the
subject of organized crime. I welcome the public understanding
that will flow from your scrutiny, and I look forward to your join-
ing with us in developing the added tools necessary to combat the
mob’s power in this country. As you address this subject, I believe
you will discover that the problem is horrifying. You will also dis-
cover, however, that the President has put together a program that
can realistically attack it. As he said just 3 months ago, we have
developed a national strategy to expose, prosecute, and ultimately
cripple organized crime in America,

In my testimony, I will, first, outline for you the changing nature
and power of organized crime today. Second, I will tell you what we
have already accomplished in the fight against organized crime.
Third, I will explain how much progress has already been made in
implementing the President's new initiative against organized
crime. And last, I will detail those provisions of the President’s pro-
gram that still await congressional action and deserve your atten-
tion as you grapple with the problem of organized crime. In addi-
tion, Judge Webster will offer his special perspective on organized
crime as Director of the FBI. He will also explain how the FBI
fights organized crime through its use of informants, undercover
operations, and court-ordered electronic surveillance. Indeed, those
techniques give us our best look at organized crime today—and
have enabled us to make major progress in combating it.

In recent years, crime has become increasingly organized and so-
phisticated. And organized crime has become especially lucrative
because of the enormous market for illicit drugs.

Large-scale drug dealers must organize their operations. They
obtain the illicit substances, or the rights to the substances, over-
seas., Within our borders, the drug dealers have set up elaborate
enterprises for cutting the pure imported drugs and distributing
them over wide geographical areas. And the organization does not
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stop there. Drug money is laundered through legitimate businesses
set up as fronts for drug dealers. The profits are then plowed back
into the drug business, just like a legitimate major enterprise. In-
creasingly, some of the profits are actually invested in legitimate
businesses—including real estate in Florida, restaurants in Califor-
nia, and other businesses across the Nation.

The popular notion that La Cosa Nostra—or traditional orga-
nized crime—stays out of drugs is simply not true. Many of the
syndicate’s families have developed elaborate drug networks. Virtu-
ally every one of them is involved in drugs in one way or another.

But the problem of organized crime today is by no means limited
to its traditional form. In the past two decades, we have witnessed
the emergence of new organized criminal enterprises dealing in
drugs and the other rackets traditionally controlled by the syndi-
cate. Outlaw motorcycle gangs, prison gangs, and other emerging
groups have entered the drug business, often in competition with
traditional organized crime.

Over the past decade, some 800 outlaw motorcycle gangs have de-
veloped around the country and in foreign countries. Four princi-
pal gangs, however, together nearly cover the ccuntry: The Hells
Angels, the Outlaws, the Pagans, and the Bandidos. These gangs
are as highly structured as traditional organized crime families.
They have accumulated substantial wealth through a wide range of
organized criminal activities, but their primary source of revir.ue
is drug trafficking.

The second nontraditional organized criminal group is the prison
gangs, which were first established as a result of associations devel-
oped in the California State Prison system over the past 20 years.
Today, they operate both inside and outside prison. They remain
predominantly a west coast phenomenon, but there is evidence
that they are spreading. Gangs of former inmates, like the motor-
cycle gangs, have a Big Four—La Nuestra Familia, the Mexican
Mafia, the Aryan Brotherhood, and the Black Guerilla Family.

There are also other emerging groups. There are Southeast
Asian greups, the violent Colombian groups known as the Cocaine
Cowboys, and other drug cartels.

We are speaking of organizations which operate through the in-
discriminate use of violence and threats of violence. The magnitude
of this problem is seldom realized. In one American city in the past
40 years, over 300 murders are attributed to the mob. Another city
has seen 16 killings in the past 2 years. These executions, heinous
in 1fihexrnselves, often endanger the lives of innocent bystanders as
well.

The massive involvement of organized crime with drugs is only
part of the problem. Organized crime is also heavily involved in
pornography, gambling, prostitution, extortion, loansharking,
fraud, and weapons trafficking. Successful labor racketeering pros-
ecutions during the last two decades have also disclosed significant
infiltration of legitimate businesses and labor unions by racketeers.

And most serious of all, we see public officials at all levels being
corrupted by drug money. We have reports of rural sheriffs and
police officers accepting payments of $50,000 or more just to look
the other way while traffickers make a single landing at a make-

19-362 Q—83—=2



R Sod e sl adhe 6 o e Yna

12

shift airport. The dollar amounts involved are so great that bribery
threatens the very foundation of law and law enforcement.

During the last 2 years we have recognized the full dimensions of
the threat posed by organized crime and its involvement with
drugs. We had, however, been operating at a considerable disadvan-
tage. During the 4 years preceding my tenure, the number of FBI
and DEA agents actually declined by more than 900—about a 10-
percent cut in our manpower.

This administration did, however, traft and implement a series
of initiatives to use our limited resources better—and in a more co-
ordinated way—to fight organized crime and drug trafficking.

We reorganized the Drug Enforcement Administration. And for
the first time, just 1 year ago, the FBI was brought fully into the
fight against the No. 1 crime problem to complement the excellent
work of the Drug Enforcement Administration. Thereby, we gained
not only the FBI's resources, but also its years of experience in
fighting organized crime. In January 1982, the FBI had less than
100 significant drug investigations underway. This January, the
FBI has 1,115—nearly 12 times as many—and about one-third are
joint investigations with the DEA.

We have scored dramatic successes against organized crime.
Working with the Justice Department’s Organized Crime Strike
Forces, the FBI, other Federal, State, and local investigative agen-
cies, and our U.S. attorneys, we have indicted and convicted nu-
merous high-level members of syndicate families—in some cities in-
cluding the top structure of organized crime families regarded as
uhtouchable just a few short years ago.

During fiscal year 1981, there were 515 organized crime convic-
tions. During fiscal year 1982, there were 763—nearly a 50-percent
increase. And annualizing the number of convictions during the
first 3 months of this fiscal year shows further increases. In total,
there have been about 1,400 Federal organized crime convictions in
just the last 2% years.

In the last year alone the list of most significant organized crime
convictions is striking.

The boss of the New Orleans family was convicted in two brib-
ery-conspiracy cases, during January 1982 in his hometown and
April 1982 in Los Angeles. He was sentenced to serve 17 years.

In July 1982 the leader of the Cleveland syndicate was convicted
of Federal racketeering charges and sentenced to 17 years. The No.
3 man received a sentence of 12 years in a related prosecution in-
volving the bribery of a Federal employee in an effort to obtain
confidential information from FBI files. A self-professed drug king
for the Cleveland mob pleaded guilty to Federal narcotics and rack-
eteering charges several months ago and received a 30-year sen-
tence. He has since cooperated against his associates in narcotics
trafficking and related acts of murder and violence.

The boss of the Philadelphia mob was convicted on firearms
charges and jailed in August 1982 pending appeal. In February
1981 the No. 2 and 3 leaders of the Philadelphia syndicate had also
been indicted on racketeering and conspiracy charges, but were
murdered before the court process could be completed. One captain
of the organization was ultimately convicted in June 1982 in that

. same case and received a 10-year sentence.
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In September 1982 the No. 3 man in the Chicago syndicate was
convicted in a case involving control of a major labor union. He
was sentenced to 20 years.

Just last December, in Chicago, the president of the Teamsters’
Union was convicted of attempting to bribe a U.S. Senator. One of
his codefendants was a leader in that city’s organized crime group.
Another defendant was murdered just last week.

Most recently—just 3 days ago—the underboss of the Cleveland
family was convicted of engaging in a continuing criminal enter-
prise plus 23 other narcotics violations. In addition, three other or-
ganized crime figures were convicted of engaging in a continuing
criminal enterprise, conspiracy, murder, and an assortment of nar-
cotics violations.

By any measure, these cases represent outstanding successes. I
am proud of all the dedicated investigators and prosecutors who la-
bored long and hard to bring them about—often at great risk to
their own lives. We fully expect these successes to continue. They
do not begin, however, to exhaust the list of improvements made in
Federal law enforcement.

Just over a year ago, the Attorney General’s Task Force on Vio-
lent Crime made 64 different recommendations to improve Federal
law enforcement. We have already implemented 75 percent of
those recommendations. Indeed, the Law Enforcement Coordinat-
ing Committees that are now pulling together Federal, State, and
local law enforcement efforts and resources—and have highlighted
the urgency of the drug problem—were created as a result of the
task force recommendations.

By achieving the amendment of the posse comitatus law, we
have been able to utilize the military’s resources—and its tracking
and intelligence capabilities—in the fight against drug traffickers.
Through amendments to the Tax Reform Act, crucial information
is more readily available to law enforcement—and more tax cases
are possible against drug dealers and organized crime.

Although organized crime—and especially organized drug traf-
ficking—is our No. 1 domestic law enforcement problem, its reach
is international. Foreign crime cartels are penetrating the U.S.
market. The profits of c¢rganized crime are laundered and utilized
beyond our borders. Drug trafficking begins with opium and cocoa
cultivation thousands of miles from our shores. Typically, the proc-
essing of opium into heroin or cocoa into cocaine also takes place
abroad before the refined drugs are smuggled into the United
States for further processing and sale.

It is therefore critical that we establish close working relation-
ships at the highest levels with the governments of drug source
and drug transit countries. It is essential that we reemphasize on a
continuing basis the concerns of the United States about the inter-
national drug problem and the importance to us of an effective in-
ternational response. It is also important that we learn firsthand
about the problems that confront foreign governments in dealing
with crop eradication, crop substitution, and processing laborato-
ries within their jurisdictions. Last, we must insure that our re-
sources and personnel are being appropriately utilized in coopera-
tion with foreign governments. My trip last fall to drug source and
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transit countries in Asia and Europe helped to further all of these
necessary goals.

In spite of all our new domestic and international efforts, in spite
of a new intergovernmental and interagency coordination and coop-
eration in the fight against drugs and organized crime, the problem
remains a gigantic one. The profits of organized crime are so huge
that we have been outmanned and outgunned in the battle.

It was for that reason that the President, working with all the
affected agencies, put together his new eight-point initiative to
challenge directly both organized crime and drug trafficking in
America. Many of the components of that program are in fact al-
ready underway.

The first component of the President’s program creates 12 new
regional task forces to mount a coordinated attack by all the in-
volved Federal agencies against organized drug trafficking. Build-
ing upon the reports from our Law Enforcement Coordinating Com-
mittees, the experience gained in coordinating the diverse agencies
involved in the South Florida Task Force, and the successful involve-
ment of the FBI with DEA, the task force concept was adopted. As
a result of speedy congressional action, the task forces are already
becoming operational. Guidelines jointly developed by all of the
agencies involved have been issued. The organization of the task
forces is in place. Personnel are being assigned. The selection of the
first two major cases for the headquarters city of each task force
has been nearly completed.

As I have said, these task forces improve upon our experience
with the South Florida Task Force, and they recognize the increas-
ing organized crime involvement in drug abuse. They will operate
with the flexibility necessary to pursue organized drug syndicates
wherever they operate. Under my direction, they will work closely
with State and local law enforcement officials. Following the south
Florida example, they will coordinate and utilize all the law en-
forcement resources of the Federal Government, including the FBI,
DEA, IRS, ATF, Immigration and Naturalization Service, U.S.
Marshals Service, the U.S. Customs Service, and the Coast Guard.
In addition, in some regions, Department of Defense tracking and
pursuit capability will be made available.

These task forces will allow us to mount an intensive and coordi-
nated campaign against international and domestic drug cartels
and other organized criminal enterprises. Thus, refining the south
Florida model, they will target and pursue the organized criminal
enterprises dealing in drugs.

Several points emphasize the significance of these new task
forces to the fight against organized crime and drugs. This is the
single large:t Federal effort against drug trafficking ever assem-
bled. By creating these task forces—and bringing the FBI into the
battle—we will nearly double the Federal drug enforcement re-
sources of only a year ago. They represent the first major infusion
of new agents into the FBI and DEA in about a decade. The new
task forces will complement the work of the Department’s existing
organized crime strike forces—which do not generally become in-
volved in prosecuting drug cases—and they will utilize more agents
and prosecutors than the strike forces. Unlike prior Federal drug
efforts that focused on the street level, our task forces will corcen-
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trate upon destroying the top levels of organized drug trafficking.
The task forces are a major new undertaking—and they have the
r?sources to f}%ﬁgh the i&signiﬁcfglnce of the undertaking. By the end
of summer, 1, new law enforcement personnel will h

brought into this battle. P ave been

As important as these new task forces will prove—and as central
as drug trafficking is to organized crime today—they do not repre-
sent the totality of the President’s new program. That program is
as broad as organized crime today—and the other components of
the program address the breadth of organized crime’s activities in
addition to drug trafficking.

The’administration has launched a project that will enlist the
nation’s Governors in bringing about needed State and local crimi-
nal justice reforms. For example, without effective enforcement of
local and State statutes against various kinds of racketeering, such
as illegal gambling, vital sources of revenue for organized crime
will never be fully dried up. The Governors’ project will bring to
the attention of the States the importance of such initiatives as
well as eliciting the best ideas from our Nation’s Governors. That
1nterchang(? has, in fact, already begun.

All the diverse agencies and law enforcement bureaus of the Fed-
eral Government are now being brought together for the compre-
hensive attack on drug trafficking and organized crime under a
Cabinet-level committee chaired by the Attorney General and a
working group chaired by the Associate Attorney General. We will
review interagency and intergovernmental cooperation in the
struggle against organized crime and, when necessary, bring prob-
};)ms in these areas to the President’s attention for a speedy resolu-
ion,

We have also estabiished, through the Departments of Justice
and Treasury, a National Center for State and Local Law Enforce-
ment Training at the Federal Law Enforcement Training Center in
Glynco, Ga. It has now begun to assist and train local law enforce-
ment agents and officials in combating other kinds of organized
crime such as arson, bombing, bribery, obstruction of justice, and
contract fraud, as well as drug smuggling. During the pilot phase
of this program, over 450 State and local officers from as far away
as Anchorage have already received training. The evaluations they
completed were extremely enthusiastic in supporting this type of
training as an exceptionally valuable tool in fighting crime.

To insure continued improvement in our effort, the President has
asked me to submit a yearly report on the status of the fight
against organized crime and organized drug cartels. This require-
ment, although simple and inexpensive, will establish a formal
mechanism through which we can take a yearly inventory of our
efforts in this area and report to the Congress and the American
people on our progress.

In addition, once again with speedy congressional action, new
funds are being allocatedto prison and jail facilities so that the
mistake of releasing dangerous criminals because of overcrowded
facilities will not occur.

As you can see, the President’s new program to combat organized
crime is well under way just 90 days after he proposed it. Never-
theless, essential components of that program await further action.
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As you focus upon the problem of organized crime in America, I
am certain that you and the American public will recognize the im-
portance of speedy action on these other components of the pro-
gram. Indeed, the menace of organized crime and drug trafficking
is so serious that no stone should be left unturned.

As you recognize and demonstrate by these hearings, one of the
most important weapons in the fight against organized crime is
public scrutiny. No law enforcement effort can succeed in this area
without the full involvement of the public, which can occur only if
the people recognize the true nature and scope of the threat orga-
nized crime poses to their own well-being. .

Accordingly, the President supports the creation of a National
Organized Crime Commission composed of 15 distinguished Ameri-
cans from diverse backgrounds and professions with practical expe-
rience in criminal justice and combating organized crime. The pur-
pose of this Commission, which would continue for up to 3 years, is
to undertake a region-by-region analysis of organized crime’s influ-
ence, to assess the data it gathers, and to hold public hearings on
its findings. o

It is also essential to the fight against modern and sophisticated
organized crime that the Congress enact reforms that would re-
store the balance between the forces of law and the forces of law-
lessness. The President has proposed significant changes in the
criminal laws that would serve that end. It is time that they were
seriously considered—and enacted. Reforms in the Federal criminal
statutes dealing with bail, sentencing, criminal forfeiture, the ex-
clusionary rule, and labor racketeering are essential in the fight
against organized crime. The resources and sophistication of orga-
nized crime today will take advantage of any weakness in the
law—and weaknesses in each of these areas have been clearly iden-
tified through difficult and costly experience. .

For bail reform, we must authorize the pretrial de_atentlon of
those defendants shown to be dangerous to the community, and re-
verse the current presumption in favor of bail pending appeal. Of
special importance in the fight against organized crime and drug
trafficking, the courts should be specifically authorized to inquire
into the source of bail, and they should refuse to accept money or
property that will not reasonably insure a defendant’s appearance
at trial,

For sentencing reform, we should abolish the Parole Commission
and establish a system of uniform, determinate sentencing; author-
ize government appeal of sentences, and restructure the entire
range of criminal fines and prison terms. The process of parole has
been too often abused, and the organized criminal has too often
been the abuser. ' . .

Criminal forfeitures must be made available in all major drug
trafficking cases. We must strengthen procedures for freezing
forfeitable assets pending judicial action, expand the classes of
property subject to forfeiture, and facilitate the administrative for-
feiture of conveyances and other property in uncontested cases. We
must provide specific authority for the forfeiture of the proceeds of
an enterprise acquired or maintained in violation of the RICO stat-
ute.
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The exclusionary rule has substantially hampered our law en-
forcement efforts. The suppression of evidence has freed the clearly
guilty, diminished the public respect for the law, distorted the
truth-finding process, chilled legitimate police conduct, and put a
tremendous strain on the courts. A recent National Institute of
Justice report found that when felony drug arrests were not pros-
ecuted in California, 30 percent of the time it was for search and
seizure reasons. It also found that to a substantial degree, individ-
uals released because of search and seizure problems were those
with serious criminal records who appeared to continue to be in-
volved in crime after their release. It is time to bar the use of the
exclusionary rule when a law enforcement officer has acted in good
faith, reasonably believing his action to have been legal.

Our ability to fight labor racketeering can be improved through
legislation in at least two respects. First, disqualifying crimes
which prohibit those convicted from holding positions in labor
unions and employee benefit plans should be brought into conform-
ity with one another and expanded. The positions to which dis-
qualification applies should be expanded, disqualification should
become effective immediately upon conviction, and a violation of
these statutes should be made a felony. Second, we recommend the
enactment of a labor bribery statute that would impose felony pen-
alties in cases involving corruption in labor-management relations
and that would uniformly prohibit corrupt payments in all indus-
tries now covered by the Taft-Hartley Act and the Railway Labor
Act. Recent convictions involving labor-management corruption on
the waterfronts and in other industries have demonstrated the con-
tinuing need for Federal legislation to deter bribery and address
the problem of the infiltration of labor organizations by organized
crime. Labor organizations exist to benefit their members—and
should not be allowed to serve the criminal interests of corrupt in-
dividuals.

We are supporting other anticrime legislative initiatives with
particular relevance to drug trafficking and organized crime, which
I will simply list: increasing Federal penalties for drug trafficking;
easing the extradition process; making murder for hire a Federal
offense; amending the Bank Secrecy Act and wiretap laws, and pro-
viding mandatory imprisonment for the use of a firearm in the
commission of a Federal felony.

These reforms would not diminish the liberties of law-abiding
Americans. They would, however, diminish the opportunity for or-
ganized crime to take liberties with law-abiding Americans.

I want to thank this committee again for inviting me here today.
But more importantly, I want to thank you for your interest in this
subject. I believe that what we do about organized crime today will
have a very substantial impact on the lives of all Americans tomor-
row. The President’s new program—and the improvements already
?fft;ected within the Government—give me great hope for the
future.

As the President has said: “Our commitment to this program is
unshakable—we intend to do what is necessary to end the drug
menace and cripple organized crime.” We believe that the program
announced by the President will have exactly that effect. It is a
comprehensive and carefully crafted national strategy that will co-
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ordinate and improve the efforts of all law enforcement agencies in

fighting the menace of organized crime and drug trafficking.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Attorney General,
and you may be assured that your recommendations will be taken
under advisement by the committee and given careful considera-
tion.

You made some very fine recommendations. We will be introduc-
ing bills to accomplish some of these things now, and the others
will be considered very carefully.

NUMBER OF ATTORNEYS ASSIGNED

I have some questions now that I would like to propound to you.
First, the Organized Crime and Racketeering Section of the Depart-
ment of Justice is responsible for the prosecution of organized
crime-related offenses. Would you tell the committee how many at-
torneys are assigned to that section? '

Attorney General SmiTH. Approximately 150, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Would you tell us the approximate extent of the
organized crime caseload in the Department of Justice, and how
many cases does each prosecutor assigned to that section handle
per year?

Attorney General SmirH. Each attorney would, on the average,
be assigned or be working on about five or six cases a year. These
cases, however, are very complicated cases. They involve large
numbers of individuals and usually result in indictments of multi-
defendants, large numbers of defendants.

Senator BipEN. Excuse me. Did you say there were 150 attorneys
in the division?

Attorney General SmiTH. Approximately.

Senator BipeEN. Thank you. : '

Attorney General SmiTH. In that area, we have pending about
600 investigations or cases that would ultimately result in indict-
ments.

The CHAIRMAN. Since organized crime prosecution has become an
important focus of the President’s war on crime, do you anticipate
directing additional resources to this effort? o _

Attorney General SmitH. Very much so. As I indicated in my
statement, the major new drug enforcement initiative that was pro-
posed by the President and has been funded by Congress will add
substantially greater resources to not only the drug enforcement
effort, but the organized crime effort as well, because they are so
closely connected. .

The CrairMaN. This committee recognizes the importance of a
vigorous campaign to prosecute organized crime members and their
associates. Would you tell us if the Department of Justice has
plans, besides the establishment of the drug task forqeg, that will
attack organized crime in areas not related to drug activity?

Attorney General SmitH. Would you repeat that question, Mr.
Chairman? .

The CHAIRMAN. Would you tell us if the Department of Justice
has plans, besides the establishment of the drug task forces, that
will attack organized crime in areas not related to drug activity?
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Attorney General SmiTH. Yes, indeed. In all of the other areas,
we are continuously reevaluating and improving our efforts in
these other areas. '

The CualrRMAN. Will the concentration be directed toward any
particular area, or just in general?

Attorney General Smrra. Well, of course, our major effort at the
present time is directed at our No. 1 crime problem which is drug
trafficking in combination with organized crime.

The CHAIRMAN. I presume that would cover labor racketeering
and other forms of organized crime?

Attorney General SmitH. Well, to the extent that those resources
are utilized for this purpose, of course, they also tend to free up
other resources that can be used in areas such as labor racketeer-
ing and the other areas that I have mentioned in my statement.

The CuairMaN. There have been a number of figures quoted in
various publications throughout the country, as well as by Govern-
ment agencies, indicating the approximate dollar value that the
LCN—that is, the La Cosa Nostra—derives from its illegal activi-
ties. Can you tell the committee with any certainty the total dollar
amount that actually goes inte the coffers of organized crime?

Attorney General SmitH. We cannot do that, Mr. Chairman, be-
cause any figure would be pure speculation. There is just absolute-
ly no way to know or to even speculate with any degree of accuracy
what those figures would be. Obviously, they are substantial.

The CHAIRMAN. Could you tell us the total value of all assets
seized by the Department of Justice in the past 2 years as a result
of organized crime prosecutions?

Attorney General Smitn. That figure would be approximately
$400 million. However, it is not possible to break that down—well,
I should not say it is not possible—I do not have the figure broken
down insofar as it would be specifically related to organized crime.
This is the total figure from all sources. I assume that we could
obtain the figure insofar as it related specifically to organized
crime, and if you would like that, we can certainly——

The CHAIRMAN. You can supply that for the record, if it is more
convenient.

Attorney General SmiTH. We could supply that for the record, if
it is broken down that way. I am not sure that it is.!

The CHalrMAN. In 1970, the Congress enacted the Organized
Crime Control Act. Included in that act is a section known as the
Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organizations Act, more com-
monly known as RICO. This is certainly an important tool in pros-
ecuting organized crime figures in groups.

Does the Department of Justice fully utilize the civil forfeiture
provision of that statute, and is the Civil Division of the Depart-
ment involved in this process?

Attorney General SmitH. Wel!, the civil forfeiture provision is
primarily a private action. In other words, it is not primarily uti-
lized by Government although, under that act, we do what we can
to monitor cases, and we would have the authority, of course, to
intervene in civil forfeiture proceedings. At the present time, or up
to the present time, we have not yet done so. We are primarily con-

! Not available at press time.
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cerned, of course, with criminal forfeiture, rather than civil forfeit-
ure.

The CHAIRMAN. In your opinion, would it be advisable to use the
Civil Division in this area?

Attorney General SmitH. Well, to the extent that that could be
effective, we would do so now. However, our primary avenue is
criminal forfeiture, and we are recommending actually, as I indi-
cated in my statement, that the criminal forfeiture provisions be
expanded to permit additional resources and different types of re-
sources to be subject to criminal forfeiture, and we hope that the
Congress will see fit to enact those provisions. Those would be par-
ticularly helpful.

RICO STATUTE

The CHAIRMAN. Recently, the Department of Justice conducted a
training seminar in Washington dealing with the civil forfeiture
provisions of the RICO statute. Does the Department have any
plans to continue training additional attorneys in the area of civil
forfeiture so that this very important tool in the war on organized
crime can be more effectively utilized?

Attorney General SmitH. Yes, although that program, of course,
involved forfeitures of all kinds, criminal as well as civil.

CRIME FAMILY MEMBERS INDICTED

The CHAIRMAN. In recent months, there have been several sig-
nificant prosecutions brought by the Department of Justice against
important individuals in organized crime. An example of this is the
multiple prosecutions of members of the Bonanno family in New
York City. In another case, the majority of the organized crime
family members in Milwaukee were iudicted. The head of the orga-
nized crime family in New Orleans was investigated and successful-
ly prosecuted. What impact will the successful prosecution of these
individuals have on the ability of the LCN to continue its illegal
activities?

Attorney General SmitH. A substantial effect in each case. It is
akin to removing the chief executive officer of any enterprise.
These are, in effect, highly disciplined, well-run organizations; I
suppose you could put it that way. And whenever you eliminate a
principal cog in that operation, you of course to that degree
damage its effectiveness.

The CrHAIRMAN. Have you found that successors were named to
take over the activities of the heads of those organizations?

Attorney General SmiTH. Well, in due course, of course, that hap-
pens. But that requires, in effect, breaking in new people and all of
the problems that are involved with succession in any organization.

There is another advantage, of course, to getting at the highest
levels of organized crime, and that is, as I indicated in my state-
ment, that it breaks the myth that these people are untouchable
and that they cannot be caught. They have been caught, and I enu-
merated, in addition to the ones that you have mentioned, a large
number of figures in this category who have been indicted and con-
victed in the last couple of years.
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The CHAIRMAN. In the past, there has been some criticism direct-
ed toward the Department of Justice and also the Federal Bureau
of Investigation, concerning the use of undercover agents, infor-
mants, and electronic surveillance. Unquestionably, these methods
are essential in the investigation of organized crime cases, and any
reduction in their use would greatly hamper the Department’s ef-
fectiveness. Would you give me your thoughts on this matter?

Attorney General SmitH. Well, we just disagree with any such
criticism. We think that these tools are absolutely essential to our
law enforcement efforts. And I think it is safe to say that if those
tools were not available, we would not have been able to do very
much in achieving the indictments and the convictions that I have
enumerated, along with a host of others.

These are essential law enforceinent procedures, and we think
that our law enforcement efforts would be severely crippled if we
were not able to continue to utilize them.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you feel that they should be used to a greater
extent than they are now?

Attorney General SmitH. We think they should be used to what-
ever extent is necessary under the circumstances.

LCN MEMBERS PROSECUTED IN ILLICIT DRUG TRADE

The CHAIRMAN. What evidence does the Department of Justice
have to support the statement that the La Cosa Nostra is involved
in drug trafficking, and can you cite specific cases where LCN
megnlr))ers have been prosecuted as participants in the illicit drug
trade?

Attorney General SmitH. Well, members have been indicted and
convicted, at least within the last 20 years and probably before. I
suppose the most famous case was Genovese in 1976-77—I guess
that was back in the sixties, or sixties to seventies. He was the
kingpin, and he was indicted and convicted for his activities with
respect to drug trafficking. And of course, there have been a host of
others since that time.

The CHAIRMAN. As you know, there was a popular myth that
they did not engage in drug traffic.

Attorney General SmiTH., Well, that myth is just not so.

The CHAIRMAN. So this has been dispelled by the actions taken.

.lSendator BipEN. That was only Marlon Brando that did not get in-
volved.

Attorney General SmitH. I cannot remember what family he be-
longed to.

Senator BipeN. The Godfather.

The CuaikMAN. Can you tell the committee how the determina-
tion was made to locate the proposed drug task forces in the areas
which have been identified as core cities?

Attorney General SmiTH. Well, the purpose of setting up those
taskforces was to provide a degree of flexibility so that the re-
sources would go where the problem was. And starting with our
local Law Enforcement Coordinating Committees, together with
the U.S. attorneys and the FBI and other investigative agencies,
determinations were made as to where the problem was most
severe and where the task forces should be concentrated, and it
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was as a result of that effort and development of information and
background that the particular site selections were made of the
core cities.

The CHAIRMAN. Will transfers of experienced personnel to the
task forces have an adverse impact on other activities of the De-
partment?

Attorney General SmitH. These are new resources. We are
adding approximately 1,600 additional prosecutors and additional
investigators and support people, so that there should be—this is
an added effort. It is not a transferred effort. Of course, we will
have the usual start-up, organizational problems, but that should
be minimal and of course is necessary to the effort.

The CHAIRMAN. Now, for the record, I would like to ask you this.
Will the drug task forces be restricted to prosecuting only cases
where drugs are the primary issue, or will the task forces have the
authority to prosecute other violations that are discovered during
the course of their investigation, even though those crimes do not
directly involve drugs?

Attorney General SmitH. The primary thrust of these task forces,
Mr. Chairman, is drug trafficking, and that will be the centerpiece
of every case. Now, to the degree that investigations involved there
turn up other violations, they presumably would be handled out-
side the task forces, but this would be a matter within the discre-
tion of the U.S. attorney and the others investigating in this effort.

The CHAIRMAN. Such cases would be referred to the strike force
or the U.S. attorneys.

Attorney General SmitH. If it is pure organized crime, then the
strike forces, of course, would be the logical place.

POSSE COMITATUS ACT

The CHAIRMAN. Are additional changes needed in the Posse Co-
mitatus Act to allow more active participation by the military in
combatting the illegal drug trade?

Attorney General SmiTH. We are very pleased with the way the
act, as changed, is operating right now. We have our guidelirie ar-
rangements with the Department of Defense, and we are very
pleased with the cooperation that is existing there and the intelli-
gence and the resources that we are able to utilize through that
arrangement.

The CHAIRMAN. Have you found the Department of Defense coop-
erative, and has this given you extensive support in this program?

Attorney General SmitH. Very much so. We have no basis for
any complaints in that respect.

APPROXIMATELY 800 OUTLAW MOTORCYCLE GANGS

The CHAIRMAN. In your statement, I believe you mentioned that
there are approximately 800 outlaw motorcycle gangs in the
United States and foreign countries. You specifically identify the
Hells Angels, the Outlaws, the Pagans, and the Bandidos. Will you
tell the committee to'what extent these gangs are involved in the
trafficking and manufacturing of illicit drugs?
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Attorney General SmitH. Well, I think it is accurate to say that
that is their principal activity, and has been, and to every indica-
tion, will continue to be.

MOTORCYCLE GANGS IN SCUTH CAROLINA

The CuairmaAN. For instance, I was surprised to learn that in my
own State, there are so many motorcycle gangs operating. Informa-
tion has been furnished to me to show that, for instance, the fol-
lowing gangs are operating in my State, a small State: The Confed-
erates, in Anderson, S.C.; the Custom Riders, Greenville, S.C.; Dixie
Wheels, Central, S.C.; Ghost Riders, Myrtle Beach, S.C.; Hells
Angels, Charleston, S.C.; Raiders, Rock Hill, S.C.; Rolling Thunder,
Oconee, S.C.; Sundowners, Columbia, S.C.; Thunder Gods, Charles-
ton, S.C.; Iron Barons—-we understand they are maybe moving
frorn Kentucky down that way—Pagans, in Aiken, where I happen
to live. I really had not heard of all those motorcycle gangs down
that way. Maybe I will have to be more careful in the future.

hAt;‘corney General SmitH. Well, there are a large number of
them.

The CrairMAN. I think we may have to hold some hearings and
look into these motorcycle gangs in various parts of the country,
including my own State. '

Do you think that would be helpful?

Attorney General SmitH. I think whatever can be done in that
respect is bound to be helpful.

Senator BipeN. The chairman just admitted privately he used to
ride a motorcycle, but he was not a member of a gang. [Laughter.]

Senator LEAnY. Mr. Chairman, we found the best way to handle
motorcycle gangs in Vermont. It is called 30 degrees below zero.
Somehow, the thrill of riding on a motorcycle at 50 miles an hour
when it is 30 degrees below zero quickly diminishes.

The CHAIRMAN. Now, does the Department of Justice have any
information suggesting an alliance between LCN members in the
United States and Canadian LCN figures, and if so, what is the
extent of this involvement?

Attorney General SmitH. The LCN in Canada is essentially based
in Montreal, and we do have indications that there are connections
between them.

The CHAIRMAN. That indicates there are connections?

Attorney General SmiTH. Yes.

The CHAIRMAN. Into the New York families?

Attorney General SMitH. Perhaps Director Webster could better
answer that.

Mr. WEBSTER. Primarily Buffalo.

Attorney General SmiTH, Primarily Buffalo.

The CHAIRMAN. Primarily in the New York area. Does this rela-
tionship extend to other countries, and if so, can you identify those
countries?

Attorney General SmirH, Well, of course, the principal connec-
tion is with Sicily, Italy, where so much of the heroin, particularly
heroin from Southwest Asia, is processed and then shipped particu-

- larly to the Northeast part of the country.
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The CHAIRMAN. We have thought about looking into that connec-
tion in Italy, and we have been assured that we can get cooperation
from the Italian officials.

Attorney General SmiTH. Yes, indeed.

The CHAIRMAN. In fact, I spoke with the Prime Minister of Italy
when he was here sometime back, and he indicated they would be
pleased to cooperate with us.

Attorney General SmitH. Well, Mr. Chairman, I was in Rome a
couple of months ago in connection with drugs, among other
things, and I visited extensively with the Italian officials there, and
they are extremely cooperative, very willing to help in this effort,
and have been very successful themselves in dealing with this prob-
lem along with others, such as terrorism.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Hatch has requested me to ask a few
questions here, and I will proceed with those now.

The Attorney General’s Task Force on Organized Crime found
that criminals use FOIA to obtain information which they intend
to use to evade criminal investigation or retaliate against infor-
mants. Is this finding applicable to organized crime, as well?

Attorney General SmitH. The answer to that question is yes. We
have, of course, proposed changes in the Freedom of Information
Act which we think are necessary, very much so, in terms of this
kind of activity, and there were amendments made in that act that
passed out of this committee, and we would certainly urge that the
committee take another look and consider those changes in addi-
tion to those that were not included in that amendment but which
we have proposed. There is no doubt about the fact that the Free-
dom of Information Act is a problem in this area.

When I was in Tokyo on this subject, talking to Japanese offi-
cials with respect to exchanging information with respect to Japa-
nese organized crime groups, one of the stumbling blocks in connec-
tion with their giving us information on this subject was their con-
C?'mé over our Freedom of Information Act as it is now being ap-
plied.

FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT

The CHAIRMAN. Criminals often obtain confidential information
through the Freedom of Information Act request by piecing togeth-
er bits of information in the disclosed records with their own
knowledge to reveal a likely informant or the status of an investi-
gation. For instance, if they can learn the date that the FBI
learned of a plan from an informant, they can figure out who the
informant is, because they know when different individuals in the
organization learned of the plan. This is the so-called mosaic effect
whereby a single piece of information, like a date, can fit together
with other information to form a complete picture. Would this
mosaic effect be even greater with organized crime, which has an
institutional memory, sophisticated recordkeeping, and in short,
access to information processing capabilities?

Attorney General SuMiTH. My answer to that would be yes.

The CHAIRMAN. Last year, the Senate Judiciary Committee ap-
proved a bill, S. 1730, which protected any law enforcement records
concerning an organized crime investigation for up to 8 years after
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1ts creation from disclosure under the Freedom of Information Act.
Would this provide enough protection from Freedom of Information
Act abuse by organized crime? '

Attorney General Smita. Well, it would certainly help, and we
would certainly support any such change, in addition to others.

The CHAIRMAN. As I stated, we passed that bill, I believe,
through the Senate, but it did not get through the House.

Attorney Generai SmrrH. That is right.

The CHAIRMAN. A 1982 Drug Enforcement Administration study
revealed that 14 percent of DEA’s investigations are aborted, sig-
nificantly compromised, or reduced in scope due to Freedom of In-
fprmgtloq Act investigations. Does this study of 400 random inves-
tigations indicate a trend in organized crime to use the Freedom of
Information Act even more extensively than in the past?

_Attorney General SMITH. I am not familiar with that 14 percent
figure, but I can certainly tell you that the Freedom of Information
Act is used extensively in connection with drug enforcement ef-
forts. If my memory serves me correctly, some 40 percent of the
FOIA requests of DEA come from prisons or equivalent facilities,
and an additional 20 percent, if my recollection is correct, come
from those who are known to be part of the criminal community.
That is a total of 60 percent of the requests under FOIA to the
Drug Enforcement Administration. That certainly speaks to who is
utilizing that act to accomplish the purposes that are indicated by
that question.

The CualrMAN. Have you observed a decrease in the amount and
quality of informant cooperation due to fear that confidentiality
may be jeopardized by the Freedom of Information Act?

Attorney General SmitH. Perhaps Director Webster can answer
that question better than I, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. WEBsSTER. Yes, we have, Mr. Chairman, and we find a dis-
turbing tendency among some informants to shuffle the facts
around so they are not so readily identifiable with the particular
incident that they are telling us about. So we are not getting as
straight information as we would like to have.

INFORMANTS RELUCTANT

The CHAIRMAN. So you are hampered in that respect because in-
formants are reluctant to give you the full information you need?

Mr. WeBsTER. That is correct, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRM.‘}N. And that further indicates a need for changes in
the Freedom of Information Act; is that the way you see it?

Mr. WEBSTER. Yes, it is, Mr. Chairman.

The CuAIRMAN. The GAO documented such an effect in their
1978 study. Is that effect growing with time?

_Attorney General Smrth. I am not sure I understand that ques-
tion, Mr. Chairman.

The CuAlrRMAN. Has there been a decrease in informants since
then, or do you have any figures on that?

Mr. WEeBsTER. We have made a concerted effort to increase the
number of informants in this area against the resistance that we
have encountered as a result of some of the things the chairman
has been talking about, so that I cannot report for you that the
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number of informants is down. It is increasing slowly as a result of
a concerted effort on our part to overcome this, but we do not know
the quality and quantity of the information we are losing because
of the act.

The CHAIRMAN. I believe the GAO document indicated that this
was detrimental and that law enforcement is hampered by the situ-
ation as it exists now and that such a situation is increasing.

Mr. WEBSTER. I believe that is correct.

The CHAIRMAN. What more can Congress do to protect infor-
mants and investigations from being compromised by a Freedom of
Information Act disclosure?

Attorney General Smrta. Well, I think Congress can do that by
adopting the amendments that we have proposed be made in the
Freedom of Information Act.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, we will study those. I am wondering if
either one of you have had a chance to study the compromise that
was worked on by the distinguished Senator from Vermont and the
distinguished Senator from Utah.

Attorney General Smita. Well, those are changes that would be
very, very welcome. We do not think they went far enough, but——

The CHAIRMAN. You do not think they go far enough?

Attorney General SmitH, We do not think they went far enough,
but nevertheless, they were very beneficial changes, and ones that
we would certainly support.

The CHAIRMAN. Would you mind furnishing to the committee
any further suggestions on that point?

Attorney General Smita. Will do.

Senator LEAHY. If the chairman would just yield a moment, I ap-
preciate the comments of the Attorney General. Senator Hatch and
I did work, as you know, very hard, with your cooperation and Sen-
ator Biden’s cooperation, on getting that package together and on
getting it out of our committee, as I recall, unanimously,. and then
getting it through the Senate. When we speak of it as being an im-
provement but not going far enough, I would simply remind the A_t—
torney General that it is like the old Rogers and Hammerstein
thing, “We have gone about as far as you can go,” and there, we
had gone as far as you can go, and I think the fact that we got it
through the Senate but it did not go through the House should be
at least a warning signal that if we are going to try again this
year—and I do think there are some improvements that should be
made, especially in the law enforcement areas and the Freedom of
Information Act—that we not try to push too far, because then we
destroy the coalition that got it through the Senate and almost
make it impossible to go anywhere in the House. It may well be
that the “half a loaf”’ syndrome may be a good one to be considered
here.

I would point out, as I have privately to Judge Webster, that I
have every intention of trying again to help, especially in these
things about law enforcement. I should point out, it went through
the committee, not through the Senate, but it went through the
committee with some very good bipartisan support, and we will try
again, but we are going to have to be very careful just how far we
can push it.
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Attorney General SmitH. Well, we will be very grateful for what-
ever we can obtain in that respect. However, we will keep pushing.

Senator LEanY. Won’t we all.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Attorney General, I may have some other
questions to propound to you, if you could answer them for the
record later. I do not want to take anymore time now.

I want to now turn to our distinguished ranking member, Sena-
tor Biden.

Senator BipEN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

The CuAIRMAN. And if I have to leave to go and open the Senate
before he finishes, you understand I will come back as soon as I
can.

Senator BipeEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I should tell the Senator from Pennsylvania and the Senator
from Vermont, after I finish my questions, I have questions from
Senators Kennedy, Byrd, Metzenbaum. [Laughter.]

General, let me begin by saying that although I have been on oc-
casion characterized—and in fact justifiably characterized—as a
strident critic, I do not totally disagree with you. Your point of
view on dealing with and focusing on the drug problem is one of
the most welcomed things that has occurred in that area in the 10
years I have been in the Senate, and I have told you that, and I
want to say that publicly. I do not doubt your intentions. I do not
doubt the President’s intentions. But I have doubts about the will-
ingness to take what is a very difficult decision of either serving
the bureaucratic framework or providing resources to do what I
have no doubt you have every intention of doing.

I would point out one other thing. You got a lot of flack for going
out of the country. I compliment you for going out of the country.
You should have gone out of the country. You should do it again—
because no matter how good Director Webster is and all his agents,
no matter how good and how much you increase the number of
Customs and DEA agents and so on, and all the potential help that
is available in this country, unless we deal with the source, we are
not going to get a handle on this problem. And this source, in
almost all instances, is outside of this country.

So, for the purposes of my questioning, which obviously, I will
not ask all my questions, because my colleagues would never get a
chance to ask theirs—but what I would like to do is ask you about
our base of knowledge; how much do we really know? There is a
good deal of speculation—I believe some of it is speculation—about
the detail of knowledge, the depth of the knowledge we have about
organized crime and the actual link to drugs. There is no doubt
that they are linked. But there is some doubt in my mind about
just how much we know. And second, I would like then to go from
there and discuss a little bit about the international aspects of this
problem that you are very familiar with, and then move, if I have
time, to my concerns about coordination or lack thereof, and lastly,
availability of resources, if that is appropriate.

MAFIA-CONTROLLED HEROIN

My first question is how much of the current U.S. heroin trade is
actually Mafia-controlled? According to your best information, how
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do Mafia traffickers in the United States relate to the Sicilian or-
ganized crime drug traffickers? Are they, for heroin purposes, vir-
tually fully integrated transatlantic organizations, or do the U.S.
Mafia dealers have to arrange and negotiate heroin transactions
with Italian organized crime suppliers?

I sit on the Intelligence Committee, as you know. My fellow on
the Intelligence Committee has travelled throughout the world now
with DEA and CIA, and we have been doing a lot of work, and I
am a little uncertain as to where we stand there. I mean, how inte-
grated are the Sicilian based organized crime families with Ameri-
can based, and how much of the heroin traffic do we believe ema-
nates from that connection?

Attorney General SmitH. Well, I think perhaps in terms of the
specifics, Director Webster would be in a better position than I to
answer that question. I can certainly say that our information is to
the effect that whereas the Mafia in the past essentially bought
their heroin here and distributed it, and was responsible for that
part of it, now it has expanded into this supply from overseas and
also the processing overseas. Exactly what the relationship is be-
tween Sicily and the domestic Mafia, perhaps Director Webster
would know better.

Certainly, with the demise of the French Connection, the whole
move has been to Sicily and the organizations that operate there.
They, of course, process heroin from opium and opium derivatives
that come primarily from Southwest Asia, the so-called Golden
Crescent—Iran, Afghanistan, and Pakistan. About perhaps-—well, I
have heard anywhere from 50 percent to 80 percent—of what
passes through Sicily ends up in primarily the Northeastern part
of the United States.

As far as the West is coricerned, most of the heroin that is sup-
plied to that area comes from Mexico——

Senator BipEN. “The West” meaning the Western United States?

Attorney General SmitH. The Western United States.

The so-called Golden Triangle, which is Southeastern Asia—
Burma, Thailand and Laos—supplies, according to most recent esti-
mates, about 15 percent of the total amount of heroin used in the
Unﬂ;ed States. That is a little outside your question, which deals
with——

Senator BipEN. No; it is relevant. And maybe, to again try to es-
tablish the base of knowledge to continue these hearings, Director
Webster, if you could tell us, do we have a good fix on the oper-
ational relationship between organized crime families in Sicily and
their counterparts in the United States; do we know how the struc-
ture functions?

Mr. WEeBSTER. Senator, I think that we have an increasingly ac-
curate fix, and one on which we have been concentrating heavily
over the last couple of years. We have actually increased our repre-
sentation in Rome, with the support of the Italian Government and
the approval of the Ambassador, in order to increase that ongoing

understanding. Recent investigations have been helpful to us. In
November, 1 think you will recall a DEA investigation that came
down and identified the players from three different LCN families

in the New York area who were heavily involved in perhaps 15

percent of the heroin coming into the city of New York.
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Clearly, that is the major route for heroin traffickin and we ar
seeing LCN players identified in the effort. The Sailflgéh investiga?
tion, which was Joint FBI and DEA, which followed just a few
weeks after the earlier takedown, was further indication of that
type of participation.

Now, I would not want to try to quantify it for you now or to
outline the progress, because it has been hard fought to get where
we are, and I would not want to be signalling things that at the
present time are still in the investigative stage. But we are getting
an increasingly better fix, and we are working on both sides of the
ocean to do it.

Senator Bipen. Well, I would respectfully request-—and I under-
stand your reluctance to give more detail now—what I would like
to know, and if 1t cannot be done through this committee, I would
invite you to do it through the Intelligence Committee—to give us
the organizational chart and relationship as you believe it exists.
My concern is that we do not know enough—and I am not saying
iou should know more, but I think it is very important that we

now.

Mr. WEBsTER. I agree with you, Senator.

The CrairMAN. If the Senator would yield just a moment, I am
going to have to leave now to go and open the Senate. If you would
Just continue with your questions of the Attorney General, and we
will have Judge Webster for questions right after him. The Attor-
ney General is going to have to leave, I believe, at 12:15, so if we
can concentrate on him, and if you do not finish before that, we
will ask him to come back, but I hope we can finish with him.
Excuse me.

_Senator BipeNn. Thank you. My colleagues, General, have ques-
tions for you as I do, and realistically, I do not see how we are pos-
sibly going to be able to get them done in the next 20 minutes. And
although I know you have many things to do, and the chairman is
reluctant.to ask you to come back at another time, I suspect that is
going to be unavoidable, if you are willing, But let me move on as

rapidly as I can, so at least everybody gets 1 :
the Aftorney General. yoody gets a couple questions for

DEPARTMENT OF STATE HELP

General, many organized crime groups have international origins
and scope, such as the traditional Mafia and the Colombian drug
traffickers. My question, General, is as head of the Cabinet Council
on Legal Poh,cy, you have been represented as the lead officer in
the President’s Cabinet on drug questions. What proposals do you
have for the Department of State to help reach the overseas dimen-
sion of the organized crime trafficking problem?

Attorney General SmitH. Well, as you know, Don deCarlo is the
Assistant Secretary for Narcotics Enforcement, and we have
worked very closely with him-—and he actually accompanied me on
the recent trip that we took to visit these various source and tran-
sit countries. He has been very effective in this area, and he has
worked very closely with us. We have worked together, really, in
connection with developing and maintaining relationships with
each of the countries that are involved with drugs.
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Senator BipeEN. In the interest of time—and I am reluctant to
short circuit your answer, but I will try to be more specific—I have
no doubt the Director coordinates with you, just as with Falco, who
I thought was equally as good and cooperated with the former At-
torney *“General. The problem is I'm not sure they get to talk to the
Secretary of State as much as they get to talk to you, in my
humble opinion, and I suspect that they may very well tell you
that, also. My concern is how do you as the coordinator tell deCarlo
how you think they should go and direct it—how do you sit down,
and have you sat down, with the Secretary of State and said, “Mr.
Secretary, I need the following four things: I need”’—blank, blank,
blank, blank. Have you had an opportunity at any time in your
tenure to sit with this Secretary of State or the last Secretary of
State, and tell him what you believe State must be doing and how
they must be changing their routine in order to help you in the
effort to make a dent in drug trafficking? Have you had that occa-
sion?

Attorney General SmitH. Well, actually, Senator Biden, that has
not been necessary, because in those areas where we needed things
done, we have been able to do it through the Assistant Secretary of
State. I do know, for example—and to answer your question specifi-
cally, I have met with the Secretary of State and did so prior to
undertaking this trip, and we discussed the various aspects of the
trig, and he was just 100 percent cooperative with respect to it,
and——

Senator BipEN. Are there any specific proposals that the State
Department, or readjustment by the State Department, that should
be taking place, in your view? For example, deCarlo’s budget is still
under $40 million, and as you accurately pointed out in a previous
hearing, every $1 spent abroad is worth $10 spent here. Have you
been able to encourage—or, do you think it is necessary to encour-
age—the State Department to increase deCarlo’s scope; do you
think that it is necessary to have the Secretary of State putting the
arm on our allies to deal with offshore banking institutions, be-
cause they, in fact, are indirectly or directly controlled? And are
there treaties or proposals that you have suggested that State
should put on the front burner in order to help you and aid you in
any way—are crop substitution proposals going to come from you?

Attorney General SmitH. I was going to say, there is a great deal
that goes on in this area that just is not well-known—and some of
it should not be. But we have worked very closely with the Depart-
ment of State, in connection with what you just mentioned, crop
substitution. We have an effort under way to cause other countries
outside the United States, and the particular source countries, to
contribute resources to undertake and support programs of crop
substitution and crop eradication. And we have been really quite
successful in a number of areas in accomplishing that.

We have worked very closely with them in the various problems
that are involved. I would say-—and this digresses a little bit—but
one of the virtues of knowing what goes on in gource and transit
countries is to understand what their problems are, what they have
to face in order to make the decisions that we would like to have
them make, because if we understand what those problems are, we
can better utilize our resources and people there to accomplish
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that. Well, now, those relationships involve diplomati i
ships as well as DEA relationships, and it can onll; wo?f«:l Ceé:ita}it‘;g?y
if everybody 1s working together, trying to accomplish the common
goal, and I will certainly say that I have found nothing but cooper-
ation on the part of the Department of State in doing that, and this
trip was a very good example of the need for that, and the trip
could not ha.ve been as successful as it was had we not had that
kind of working together and cooperation. :
i?;l;ator Bg)EN. V&l’%ll, in foIllow-on questions, I will explore——
orney General SmiTH. I would 11 is, i
iinator poeneral Sh d like to say this, if I may.
torney General SmitH. The Department of State ha
concerns and matters that it has to be involved with, wist}&l1 g%%egf
to each country, obviously, by definition. I think that we can play a
role here by providing a focused attention on the drug problem
which is one of the purposes of the trip. In other words, being in
the law enforcement end of things as distinguished from the diplo-
matic end, we can bring an emphasis and a focus, which perhaps
could not be as effectively done by somebody who has an agenda
which is far broader than the one that we have. But our relation-
ships with foreign countries are, of course, primarily the responsi-
bility of the Departrpent of State, and therefore, it is very impor-
z%ﬁ)tnthzg gve w<})lrk wilthdtgem aclind that we have that kind of cooper-
. we have had it, i
pl.':éint one we have 1 and I really have no basis for any com-
enator BiDEN. You are satisfied with their re i :
dollars for crop substitution in Pakistan, for exan;:&r(r;?mendatlon for

A= . 0 Cou J WO

HEROIN FROM ASIA

Senator BineN. Well, you have estimated, and everyone
estimate, that close to 60 percent of all the heroin th};t en?ieserl?s fI(l)
this country comes via Pakistan, Southwest Asia, as you pointed
out. And also fqrthere you are fully aware that unless excellent in-
telligence data Is available tc law enforcement agents in this coun-
try about what is ha}ppe.ning in that region, that Director Webster’s
folks will be operating in the dark—if not total darkness, at least
in the shade. And you again are the lead officer, and I would like
to knpw what steps have you taken or are you going to be recom-
mending. I just was asked could I leave 5 or 10 minutes for every-
one else, and I will stop with this question, and then I will yiéld
until 12:15 to each of my colleagues; they can split the rest. I would
like the record to note how generous I am.

But all klddlng aside, what steps have you taken to direct the in-
telhgepce agencies and the Department of State to support the
efforf;‘ in this country? Are you able to direct that? Are vou able to
say, “CIA, I am not getting enough data from you”; “D}%,A, I want
morenmformatlon. It is not hard. My folks are having trouble
here. Have you spoken to Casey about that—because your intelli-
gence information is not good, period.

Attorney Gereral SmitH. Yes; indeed, I have talked to Director
Casey about it. I am not in a position to get into any detail with
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respect to this, other than to say that our efforts around the world
are coordinated. I am sure there are areas where there could be
improvement, but nevertheless in terms—I think I could say gener-
ally—and this is a large statement, in a way—in terms of source
countries and perhaps even transit countries, the problem is not so
much lack of inteliigence or lack of knowing what is going on. The
essential problem is doing something about what we already know.
That is certainly not as true in connection with the distribution
network and some of the processing activities, although in terms of
source countries, we know pretty well what is going on there. The
problem is doing something about it. _

But in terms of relationships with the intelligence community,
those relationships are ongoing and certainly satisfactory.

Senator BipEn. My last question. Let me go back to the example
of crop eradication. If I understand how this coordination works, in
Burma, in Southeast Asia where there is a whole lot of heroin, it
looks like there is going to be an upsurge. Everyone is predicting
that we had better start looking to the west coast now, not just for
Mexican, but for Japanese, Chinese-controlled organized crime
units that are, in fact, operating with product out of Southeast
Asia. For example, the Burmese have requested money for eradica-
tien that has been held up by disagreements and a little bit of iner-
tia within all administrations, and this one in particular. QMB
does not want to spend more money. But the process, I am still a
little confused. Do you sit down, since you are the lead officer—and
obviously, it is not, nor should it be, the primary goal of the Secre-
tary of State to figure how much is needed—do you sit down, and
do you make an independent judgment as to how much money
would be usefully spent in crop eradication, and then make a spe-
cific recommendation to either deCarlo or the Secretary of State, or
does Mr. deCarlo at State ! .1ke a recommendation, pass it on to
you, and pass it on to the Secretary of State, to be determined by
the Secretary of State how much he will request from OMB for his
total operations? I mean, how does that mechanically work?

Attorney General SmiTH. Well, when it comes to overall budget
time, we do not deal in those specifics.

Senator BipEN. You do deal in those specifics in terms of domes-
tic operations; I mean, you do make specific recommendations in
the war on drugs about how many U.S. attorneys you need, how
many task forces you need. I mean, your people sit down and say,
“This is specifically what we recommend, Mr. President.” _

I am curious about it. If we all acknowledge the international
side is equally important, why isn’t the leading officer, if not
having the authority, at least in the position to say and give guid-
ance and counsel to the Secretary of State and say, “Mr. Secretary,
it is your own shop, but I can tell you, cur own experts on drug
matters tell us that if crop substitution occurred and cut down the
flow of opium or poppy from Burma, in turn, it would cut down x
amount of the heroin and in turn would help us in the following
ways, and therefore, we respectfully suggest that what we need in
terms of crop eradication is x million dollars.” Why is it that the
Attorney General—and I do not mean you, General, but I mean the
Office of the Attorney General—why is it that we are so reluctant
to do that-—or, is there good reason not to do that?
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Attorney General SmiTH. Well, we may not be saying the same
thing. I am saying that in our budget process, we would not be
making—“we” being the Secretary of State, myself, and so or—
would not be making determinations as to how much money should
be spent for crop substitution, because if you take a country like
Pakistan, a certain amount of flexibility is necessary in determin-
ing what money is going to be spent for crop substitution and what
is going to be spent for other activities—crop eradication, or even
working on the location and construction of processing laborato-
ries——

Senator BIDEN. I agree.

Attorney General SmitTH [continuing]. Which, in terms of the
overall picture, is more important than even crop substitution.

Senator BIDEN. Let us take that as an example, then. Who does
make that specific recommendation?

Attorney General SmitH. Well, that decision would be made at
certainly a lower level and it should be. It should be made by those
people who are best able to exercise that kind of discretion, and it
is the result, I am sure, of input from all of the necessary sources.

Senator BipeN. But is that decision made by someone in State, or
is that decision made by someone in the FBi, or is that decision
made by someone in DEA, or someone in Justice? I am not trying
to be picky with you, but it seems to me——

Attorney General Smrts. I think I would have to answer that by
saying that I cannot answer the question without talking to the
people who make those decisions and at what level. But it is very
important that discretion exist in making those determinations, be-
cause you could make a determination this month that so much
should go into crop substitution, and factors would change that
next month.

Senator BIDEN. I agree. Just like in terms of crime in the streets
in America, you make a determination that we are going to have
“X” number of agents in Florida and ‘“Y” number of agents in Chi-
cago, and events change, and you have to adjust as the year goes
on, like you did in November. But the point I would like to make,
and I will pursue it when you come back—I now yield to the Sena-
tor from Pennsylvania—is that that specific decision as to whether
or not you are going to attack laboratories or crops and how much
money you are going to use to do that in Burma or Pakistan or
Sicily or anyplace else in the world, is, I would respectfully suggest,
equally and probably more important than whether or not vou are
going to suggest to Judge Webster that he get 20 or 50 or no more
agents in the streets. You make that judgment. I believe the same
person should be making at least the recommendation, so we have
an overall, single drug plan in America as to how we are going to
attack it.

I apologize, and I yield to the Senator from Pennsylvania.

Senator SpecTer. Thank you, Senator Biden.

Mr. Attorney General, I hope you will have an opportunity to
come back, because there are a tremendous number of questions. I
have been here since 10 a.m. listening to your testimony, and will
limit my questions to just a few minutes, to leave some time for
Senator Leahy, and recognizing that you want to depart at 12:15.



R S e A e 2 Jatd

a4

NEW AGENTS

How many new agents will this $130 million a year buy, Mr. At-

ney General? ) |
toi&tt}(;rney General Smita. Well, the figure would be about 1,606
agents and prosecutors and some support personnel. A%l:hough
there will not be such a thing as an “average task force, when
they are fully manned, we would anticipate that there would be',
perhaps, 100 new investigators, plus 20 prosecutors. Now, as I say,
these are illusory to some]extent, but that would give you some
idea, plus support personnel. .

Senpator SPE;}%TERI.D Now, are %88 Eagllng 11,600 'cot.all‘f1

¥ eneral SMITH. 1, otal, plus or minus.

éetrtigltgsySgECTER. So there would be 100 investigators and 20 at-
torneys in each one of the 12 task forces, is that generally accu-
rate?

Attorney General SmiTH. On average, on average, yes. .

Senator SpEcTER. And are those investigators going to be in the
FBI, or DEA, or where? '

Attorney General SmiTH. They are going to be FBI and DEA, and
there will be some from Customs and perhaps some from IRS.

Senator SpECTER. Well, will they be concentrated under your con-
trol in the Department of Justice?

Attorney General SmitH. In effect.

Senator SpecTER. I would be interested to know where they are
going to be because, as Senator Biden has pointed out, my sense 1S
that they ought to be as much under one control as.posmble:

Attorney General SmitH. Well, each task force will have its coor-
dinator, and that coordinator will have the responsibility for the
operation of that task force in the same sense that the South Flor-
ida task force operated. It would be an entity under a coordinator.

Senator SPECTER. When your Deputy, Mr. Schmults, provided a
statement on December 9, he pointed out in an overview the var-
ious agencies that deal with the problem—Customs Service, Inter-
nal Revenue Service, Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, and Fn;garms,
under the Treasury Department; Coast Guard, under the Depart-
ment of Transportation—wouldn’t it be useful if you, as the central
officer responsible for drug enforcement, }3ad the ability to make
assignments and direction of that kind of personnel who are at-
tacking the drug problem?

Attorney General SmitH. Well, actually, we are well along now
toward setting up these 12 task forces. They are being done, pat-
terned, roughly after the South Florida Task. Force, but not exact-
ly, because the situation is different, and so on. But the organiza-
tion is not dissimilar. We expect that those task forces will operate
every bit as efficiently ashthe St())uth Fl(él‘lda Task Force did under
the kind of organization that is being set up. . . '

Senator SPEgc'rER. Well, will you be the boss? Will the Vice Presi-
dent be the boss? Who is going to be the head of the task forces?

Attorney General Smita, Well, it is primarily my responsibility,
and it will be my responsibility with respect to setting these orga-
nizations up and how they operate. Each of the people who are in-
volved, of course, will still—the Treasury people, the Customs
people—will be Treasury people. They will not be Department of
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Justice people. But we do not think that is significant, because the
cooperative efforts that have existed so far, as illustrated by the
actual operation of the South Florida Task Force, is such that we
see no problems with it.

Senator SpecTER. When we discussed the issue of a Drug Coordi-
nator in the meeting that we had with the President back on Janu-
ary 7, there was an analogy made to the Director of Central Intelli-
gence, and I had hoped to discuss with you in some detail—and
perhaps we can on your return—Executive Order 12-333 which was
promulgated by the President on December 8, 1981. In that Execu-
tive order, there are extensive provisions about the Director of Cen-
tral Intelligence and his authority to establish priorities and objec-
tives and to levy tasks of the other departments—State, Depart-
ment of Defense. What would be wrong with structuring a Drug
Coordinator, perhaps the Attorney General himself, to exercise
similar authority in the drug field?

Attorney General SmitH. We just do not think it is necessary. We
think that—and I might say, that proposal that has been discussed
here, the so-called drug czar proposal, is something that involves
and would involve a significant restructuring of the executive
branch, and there were never any hearings conducted on it. We
never had any opportunity to make our views known on that. The
first we learned about it was when it came out of conference, and
so we have not had the occasion to discuss the pluses and minuses
and how analagous it may be to the situation that you are refer-
ring to here. But as we see it, in order to accomplish the task that
we have to accomplish, that kind of a structure is not necessary. It
may have been 3 years ago; I do not know. I do not know what the
circumstances were. But in putting together these task forces, we
could not ask for better cooperation than we have had. Turf prob-
lems have been absolutely minimal, and we anticipate that these
task forces are going to operate under the current arrangement
without any additional bureaucracy, without any additional struc-
ture, and operate successfully.

Senator SpECTER. Have there been any turf problems with the
functioning of the Director of Central Intelligence, as he has had
this kind of authority over other departments?

Attor »ey General SmrtH. Well, I am just not in a position to com-
ment o. ihat.

Senator BIDEN. If the Senator will yield for ten seconds, since I
did draft that bill, that is precisely what was intended, no more
and no less authority over other agencies than the DCI had——

Senator SPECTER. My time is almost up.

I have one more question which I would like to ask you, and that
is about another aspect of the crime package, and that is the career
criminal bill, which you have testified on before. There had been a
concern whether there was a constitutional problem were the Con-
gress to grant additional authority for Federal prosecutions for
career criminals, those who had been convicted of two or more rob-
beries or burglaries, and were charged with a subsequent robbery
or burglary with a firearm. I have pursued the matter with others
in the Department, and I just wondered if you had any response
whether we can work out that kind of a concern, so that when we
make the grant of authority to the Federal prosecutor—although it
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is not plenary or full and has to be shared with the local prosecu-
tor—that we can come to some sort of an agreement on a structure
which will accommodate the concerns of the National District At-
torneys’ Association, as well as the concerns of your Department.

Attorney General SmiTH. Well, as you know, we do not favor a
veto of State or local prosecutors over what Federal prosecutors
can or cannot do. We are achieving what we think is a highly de-
sirable result through our Law Enforcement Coordinating Commit-
tees that are designed, really, to accomplish the same thing. The
purpose of those committees, which we have required our U.S. at-
torneys in each of the 94 districts to take the leadership in, is to
pool all of the resources, Federal, State, and local, to determine pri-
orities based upon the needs of that particular district, and even to
cross-designate the prosecutors, which we are in fact doing. That
program is very successful. It was particularly successful in Kansas
City, successful in Los Angeles, in Little Rock, and in other areas.
We do not see any need for that kind of a restriction. It is in fact
being done. I must say I am a little surprised that it has not been
done before, but it is being done now on the best possible basis,
which is voluntary cooperation, rather than any legal requirement.
And our experience with those coordinating committees so far has
been very good. We think any provision such as this would inter-
fere with that, and we do not see the need for it.

Senator SPECTER. Mr. Attorney General, I do not favor it either.
The original bill did not have it, and it was added only as a way of
accommodating the National District Attorneys’ Association. But I
would be hopeful——.

Attorney General SmitH. Of course, there are also possible Con-
stitutional problems there, too, as you know.

CONSTITUTIONAL PROBLEM

Senator SpecTER. What Constitutional problem do you see there,
Mr. Attorney General?

Attorney General SmiTH. Well, whether or not a Federal prosecu-
tor can be, in effect, told what he can do or not do by State and
local people. Now, I am not saying there is one; I am saying there
is a possible one, and we have to look at that.

Senator SpecTeER. Well, I would like to pursue this with you, per-
haps when you return more, but I do hope that we can work out
language which will be satisfactory to the Department of Justice,
to you, and to the district attorneys, perhaps modeled along the co-
ordinating councils, because I think the Congress would be pre-
pared to accept anything which is agreeable to these two groups of
prosecutors. \

Attorney General SmitH, Well, let me say, as you know, there
are many provisions in that bill which we are very strongly in
favor of. If anything, we just do not think it goes far enough, but
yvhatfis there—a good deal of what is there—we are very support-
ive of.

Senator SpectTer. Thank you, Mr. Attorney General.

Attorney General SmiTH, And we certainly would be very happy
to work with this committee in reenacting, or attempting to reen-
act, some of those provisions, and more, I hope.

T B R R L T T e

37

Senator SpecTER. Thank you.

Senator Leahy?

Senator LEany. I might note, Senator Specter, that one of the
first objections raised on the original thing was not by the NDA,
but was by me. I was just concerned that local control might go by
the board. I am not so concerned about a veto as much as I might
be whether the local people get a chance to request when it is
going to step in. I think there is the very real concern, and should
be the real concern by every local prosecutor, that there is always
the danger of the Feds stepping in on a grandstanding case, but not
coming in on the things where the local authorities may well want
them to.

Attorney General SmitH. Senator, on these career criminals,
there are enough to go around, for both Federal and local.

hSenator Leany. I well understand, but I also recall the old days
when——

Senator BipeN. There is not enough of the attorney general to go
around. You had better grab him now. He is going to leave.

COMPLICATED ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE

Senator LEaHY. You were speaking of the guidelines for the Drug
Enfo_rcement Task Forces, Mr. Attorney General, and I started
looking down through this as you were testifying. It is about the
most complicated organizational structure I have ever seen. I do
not know whether that is done so that organized crime cannot
figure out what it is we are doing. I certainly have a little trouble
figuring it out myself.

Let us just glance down through what you have. Others could
wonder whether the focus of prosecution will be the special agents
in charge, or the U.S. attorneys, or the Organized Crime Strike
F_orces, or the Drug Enforcement Task Forces, or the Core City Ad-
visory Committee, or the Drug Task Force Administrator, or the
Working Group, or the liaisons to the Task Force Administrative
Unit, or the Consolidated Administrative Office, or the Committee
on Case Reporting and Tracking, the Task Force Advisory Commit-
tee, or the Task Force Coordination Group, or the Agency Task
Force Coordinators, or the Assistant U.S, Attorney Task Force Co-
ordinator, or the Core City District Drug Enforcement Coordination
Group—and a number of other units. It is probably a good thing
that we are having the break-up of AT&T. We are going to have a
whole new telephone company just to connect the different groups.

Now, if you have all this, then you have got to have coordination
among 'the DEA, Customs, Coast Guard, State and local enforce-
ment officials, and then you have this following admonition in the
guidelines: “Since there will be substantial significant drug en-
forcement work”—after reading the paper this morning, I think
Mack Baldridge would have some fun with the language it starts
out with—"Since there will be substantial significant drug enforce-
ment work being conducted apart from the task force, it is impor-
tant that the task force and nontask force elements maintain a co-
ordinated and harmonious relationship,” redundant though that
might be. You get all of that put together, and might that admoni-
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tion be a little bit more than a hope? Might we really be saying
that perhaps we should go back to a drug czar idea?

Attorney General SmitH. Well, it is one thing doing something,
and it is another thing writing down what you are doing. It is easy
to pull out of that document, which is a lengthy document, all of
these references. However, in fact, a large proportion of that has to
do with the original setting up of these task forces, and the remain-
der has to do with what happens after they are set up.

In that entire document, there is no additional layer of bureauc-
racy such as we would have, presumably, if we had a drug czar. All
of the people who make up the committees or the positions that
you make reference to are people who are in effect on the firing
line, doing the job. We have, in essence, these task forces, and we
have a coordinator, and they work essentially under the U.S. attor-
ney. But more than that, this is not an organization or a structure
on paper. It is the result of an actual, effective working group. The
South Florida Task Force is in essence what we are talking about
here, with necessary differences because of the differences in locale
and problems. But we have a real, live organization that we are
patterning these on, and that real, live organization has been very
successful in its operations. And I suspect that if we were to try to
put on paper what we did in south Florida, we would come up with
something that may be not too far different from this. You have an
interest, I know—at least, I understand you do—with respect to
bringing in State and local people in this effort. Several of those
groups that you just mentioned are in there to accomplish that
very purpose. The Law Enforcement Coordinating Committee—I
suppose if you were to describe that, you could weave quite a tale. I
have attended several of those meetings myself, and they are made
up of representatives of all of the State, local, and Federal law en-
forcement agencies, and they are very effective. And they are not
only effective in getting together; they are very effective in parcel-
ling out their various responsibilities of jobs. That is really what
this is designed to accomplish.

Senator LEaHY. So we will be able to tell as we go along during
the coming year how effective it has been by whether the flow of
drugs is down, whether the availability——

Attorney General SmiTH. Well, not necessarily, no. You will note,
if you read all of that document——

Senator Leany. I did.

Attorney General SmitH [continuing]. That there is a structure
in there, developed for the purpose of evaluating the success of the
operation. But I want to hasten to add, it will not be measured by
the flow of drugs. That may be one measure, but it is not the prin-
cipal measure. This effort is not designed to interdict or to seize
drugs, and if we do not seize any drugs, it will not necessarily
mean that this will be a failure.

Senator LEany, What you want are convictions.

Attorney General SmitH. This effort is to go after the criminal
syndicate structure and financial operation,

Senator LEAHY. In your testimony earlier today, you said that
convictions of major crime figures are up substantially in the last
year or so, is that correct?

Attorney General SmiTH. Yes,
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Senator LEany. Now, were those all convictions b i i
. - Now, wer ased o -
gations and operations, indictments, and so on, that have élorlzlllg ?iglt
in the last 2 years, or do some of them reflect cases that began, for
%t?gple, with Attorney General Civiletti or Attorney General
A‘r:torney General SmitH. No; the ones that I
haéi to do with 1981 and 1982, 1 made roference to
enator LEAHY. But any number of convictions referred i
198 3 ) . 5 rred to In
1920, 2113?7 S;c%lose cases that began right in 1981, or did they begin in
ttorney General Smith. I was going to say th icti
. ] . vy that the convict
were obtained in 1981, but I am sure that in a good n'lamylcalé)ensS
they would be the result of investigations that had been going on
possibly for many years. And I also want to say, too, that convic-
tions in prior years were more impressive than I think the public
generally understands. I think that what has been done in the or-
ganized crime area has been more substantial than has been gener-
ally recognized, and it certainly is true in this area, particularly
z&i’(l)llllc;h involves verﬁr lgontl}ll)hcatec} and extensive cases, that convic.
ns may very well be the result of investigations th
g01sng 01? foi3 a long, long time. gations that have been
enator BIDEN. Pat, I do not want to cut you off but i
prgralse the éﬁttornieys Gener%%’ he could leave 18’ minut,es ago.We i
orney General SMITH. Well, I would be glad, i
or two more questions—— © glad, if there are one
Senator BIpEN. If you have time—go ahead.

EXCLUSIONARY RULE

Senator Leany. I will have one fi

ercIance tlodalGAO report or the record further on that ref-

.4 would like to ask the Attorney General, if I might, one ques-
tlon, and I am going to ask a similar one of Judge %Ve’bster (llateesr
on. There have been efforts and statements made by the current
administration that we should relax the exclusionary rule where
police have acted wrongfully but in good faith because they misun-
derstood the governing law. Is relaxing the exclusionary rule in
:&gcgsg going to make the FBI, for example, General Smith, more

, Or can -trai
anw e or o2 we assume that the FBI are well-trained enough to
ttorney General Smrra. Well, so often, the question of ¢ i

the exclusionary rule—that is, our proposal——i(s1 referred tohae;ng’éﬁg
good faith exception.” It is not a good faith exception. It is a rea-
sonable good faith exception. It is often criticized on the grounds
that this puts a premium on ignorance. It does not, for the very
simple reason that a reasonable good faith test is an objective test
not a subjective test, and that makes quite a difference. If the pur:
pose of the exclusionary rule is to deter police misconduct, I find it
very difficult to see how, if there is a reasonable good faith excep-
tion, there can possibly be any deterrent involved. And that is cer-
tainly true if you read the plethora of cases describing what is
lawful and what is not lawful in the search and seizure area. There
1e nobody who could, in so many gray areas, make that kind of a
determination. But I have yet to hear what I consider to be a sensi-
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ble response in opposition to a reasonable good faith test. Of
course, that also happens to be the law right now in the 5th and
11th circuits.

Senator LEAHY. Would you agree that the exclusionary rule has
been a driving force in improving the training of our police forces,
the control and training of law enforcement—that it has been cer-
tainly a significant factor in the training and improvement of law
enforcement in this country?

Attorney General SmiTH. Well, it may have been, Senator, but I
think there are other remedies that would have been far better
without the costs that the exclusionary rule has brought.

Senator LEAHY. So you would prefer that the exclusionary rule
would never have been brought into effect in the first place?

Attorney General Smita. Well, I do not know that I am prepared
to say that. I just think that the costs of the exclusionary rule have
been far greater than the benefits that it has brought over the
years, particularly when there are other ways to get at the same
problem.

Senator LEarY. Such as?

Attorney General SmitH. Such as providing a remedy for those
who are damaged against the entity that employs the officers in-
volved. Another possibility is a remedy against the officer himself,
although I think in my preference I would take the remedy against
the entity because then that places upon the entity the burden of
training and of responsibility for unlawful acts in that respect.

Senator LEaHY. I was going to say, going against the officer him-
self would be somewhat in conflict with Judge Webster's testimony
which speaks of—as I read it this morning—changing the tort law
somewhat.

Attorney General SmitH. Well, I am not advocating anything
here. I am just explaining what they are.

Senator LEany. I understand. When you say ‘“‘against the entity,”
that is the taxpayers of the particular community or State or——

Attorney General SmirH. Well, whatever the governmental
agency is that is responsible for those officers. I am not advocating
that; I am just saying that that is one of the alternatives.

Senator LEany. But you feel that whatever benefits might have
been there by the exclusionary rule have been far outweighed by
the disadvantages?

Attorney General SmiTH. By the disadvantages. Indeed, I do. And
I think that our proposal, which is the reasonable good faith ap-
proach, is certainly one that solves or eliminates most of the costs
of the exclusionary rule as it now exists, and yet at the same time
provides the necessary protection. ;

Senator Leany. Thank you. I realize that my time is up. I will
have a number of questions to submit for the record, especially——

Senator BipEN. Hopefully, Senator Leahy, we will be able to get
the Attorney General back.

Senator LEanY. Thank you.

Senator BipEN. General, on.behalf of the chairman and myself, I
would like to thank you for your time and sort of put you on notice
that there is a possibility that we may ask you to come back, if it is
possible, and also make one last statement. This so-called drug czar
thing you keep hearing about and we keep talking about, you are
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going to get a lot more chances to talk about it, and we are just
trying to help you. You keep talking about additional layers of bu-
reaucracy. I do not know how making you top dog and being able
to call the decisions makes any additional layer of bureaucracy. All
my bill says is you are the guy who can call the shots, and it is up

to you to decide. No more bureaucracy. The same thing in place,

but you are the boss.

But we will again have a chance to talk to you about that.

Attorney General SmiTH. Well, and I hope that when we do, you
will think about the possibility that if you do have a drug czar,
then are we going to need a czar for organized crime, are we going
to need a czar for pornography, are we going to need a czar for
white-collar crime, and if so, how do you draw the line? How do
you define a drug offense? What is a drug offense? Drugs involve a
host of other offenses. You create all kinds of jurisdictional prob-
lems, and then with all those czars, you might need a czar to con-
trol the czars, and it goes on and on.

Senator BIDEN. Gee, that is not a bad idea. [Laughter.]

Thank you very much.

Attorney General SmrtH. Thank you.

Senator BipeEN. Judge Webster, you have been patient. We are
anxious to hear what you have to say, and then myself and Senator
Leahy and whoever else may come up will have some questions.
We are going to break at about 1 o’clock, because I understand the
chairman has asked that you be available later this afternoon, so
we will give you a chance to do some business downtown and
maybe get some lunch.

So why don’t you go forward, if you would like to now, with your
statement, in whole or in part, any way you would like to proceed.

TESTIMONY OF HON. WILLIAM H. WEBSTER, DIRECTOR,
FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION

Mr. WEBSTER. May I ask some advice from the Senator? I have
an extensive statement, which I was prepared to read and am pre-
pared to read, with one or two minor changes that I had intended
to make in a couple places for clarity. It is available to go into the
record as is, In it, I discuss in more detail than the Attorney Gen-
eral’s statement some of the mechanisms by which various orga-
nized crime entities, not exclusively drug cartels, function; a discus-
sion of some of our investigative efforts, and also some legislative
recommendations. I am perfectly willing to submit it into the
record, or I am prepared to read it, depending on the pleasure of
the committee and the chairman.

Senator BipeN. Well, we have all the time. Let me make a pro-
posal. The Senator and I have read your statement, but a lot of the
people who will be attempting to follow this may not have had a
chance to. I would suggest, if it is divisible this way, that you at
least outline for us how you believe the cartels function and then
maybe we could submit the rest of the statement for the record,
and Senator Leahy and I could proceed with questions, and the
;:lhairman, if he is able to come back—and he is very tied up on the

oor.
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i i i i it that
t eeable to you, and if that is convenient, do it
walyff—t—}gldlif arlliﬁs, we can just put the whole statfinegt .1? the record
from there, any way you want to do it——
anl(\illr.’ ° \%}?nglagr.l If I may have the whole statement in the

d—— , :
re%(glator BipEn. Without objection, your full statement will

appear. ' . _
. BSTER. Then, I will try to do this. I do not have a sum
m;vrl; sg?efnent, but as I go through it, I will try to keep it brief
and to the points that you asked me to focus upon. 1k
I think we should probably first define organized crime and know
what we are talking about. We define it as organizations whose ppﬁ
mary objective is to obtain money through illegal activities. f
though such organizations are involved in every conceivable type oI
crime, narcotics, and gambling are the major sources of revenue.

think it would be a mistake to consider these organizations as off -

nd doing their own thing. There are few businesses or

?x?éiu:tg?;: ?n our c%mmunity that are not affected by organized
criminal enterprises. We know that it is costing the American

illi of dollars a year. _ .
pe%)llée 11))1211}11;2 Sof organizedy crime, as distingulshgad frpm various
forms of white collar crime, is, I think, summarized in the.terrn
that I have used for a number of years, an effort to obtain ain
edge—not necessarily and most often to the contrary, a legitimate
edge. X o -
allmarks of organized crime are the use of intimidation, ex
toxl'Ii‘;]iq:nflfear, and corrgption, and corruption of public officials, whcf{
provide an early warning system for them. A major so%rc% o)
income for organized crime has been labor racketeering, the loo 1f1}g
of union treasuries and pen}sliontfundg, t}ie corruption of union offi-
ials officers into sweetheart contracts. N .
mﬁngg?er area that I would be prepared to discuss is the use of
laundered money from illegal activities,” such as narcotics, gam-
bling, extortionate credit transactions, prostitution, child porngg.ra-
phy, pouring those funds into legitimate enterprises, qnderﬁu 1n%
competition of other legitimate businessmen, by reducing the tc'os
of doing business, and the corrupting and sometimes the busting
out of those organizations. Sometimes those operate to cre?te. a mg-
nopolistic effect in certain industries where their influence is sub-
St%irtézlhized crime is not monolithic, and I have said that many
times, nor is it synonymous with any particular group. There are
many varieties and combinations of criminal groups that are pg‘opi
erly included within our definiticn. There is, however, one crll{mma
organization that is national in scope—the La Cosa Nostra, notv}vln
also as the LON—and referred to by some as the syndicate <C)1r e
mob. The LCN has its roots in secret societies that develope %ir}-
turies ago in Italy, arcl)%oi’t began to take its present shape in this
i early 1930’s. .

co%ggzg;,l r;:}‘igeLCNyconsists of a confederation of 25 famﬂ.les-'—anc}
that is families—each operating within similar orgamzafs}onaf
structures and using similar methods. Though each me_mber liha‘;
filiated with a particular family, there is substantial evidence that’
all members recognize the authority of a national commission tha
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resolves interfamily jurisdictional grievances, decides major policy,
and ratifies new bosses.

Each family has a formal structure that is veiled by secrecy and
supported by loyalty and strict discipline based upon threats and
violence. A boss heads each family. He is assisted by a sottocapo, or
underboss, with a number of lieutenants or captains known as ca-
poregime. The lowest members of the organization are soldati or
soldiers, who are often referred to as buttonmen, “wise guys,” good
fellows, or made guys. Although a blood relationship often exists
among members, this is not required or implied by the use of the
term family.

Although the LCN is most heavily concentrated in the Northeast
and ‘Midwest, it has members and operations in most States. In
total, we believe there are over 2,000 initiated members. These
hardcore members are also known as made members or initiated
members. To achieve a more accurate view of the influence of this
group, the membership of 2,000 should be multiplied by 10 to take
into account the additional people who are fully affiliated in their
criminal enterprises and are known to us as associates.

The problem of organized crime in the eighties is by no means
limited to the LCN. Other organized groups from varied geograph-
ic, ethnic, and racial backgrounds are involved in illegal activities.
Like the LCN, these groups protect themselves with vows of secre-
cy and loyalty, enforcing their strict discipline by threats and vio-
lence. In the major organizations, the bonds are strengthened by
ethnic and family ties.

These other groups include outlaw motorcycle gangs such as the
Hell’'s Angels, the Bandidos, the Outlaws and the Pagans—who are
known to us as the Big Four. In some regions, these ruthless gangs
have established relationships with traditional organized crime
families and are acting as enforcers.

We started investigating these groups in organized crime, and
the implication of organized crime activity, in May 1981. The impe-
tus for our investigation was an extensive study that our Criminal
Investigative Division conducted, which revealed that the number
of gangs, as well as the size of individual gangs, had grown signifi-
cantly in the previous 10 years. I might say, parenthetically, that
we got a good look at this during the extensive investigation of the
assassination of Judge John Wood, when the role of the Bandidos
became an important part of that investigation, and we broadened
it to include a good, healthy look at the activities of the Bandidos.

In the process of their expansion, many have become widespread
and even international. They have developed highly structured or-
ganizations.

I can, if you wish, pass over a more detailed explanation of the
Big Four and will pass on to some other material.

Senator BipeN. I think that would be appropriate.

[Whereupon, the chairman resumed the chair.]

Mr. WEBSTER. As diverse and numerous as these various groups
are—and I mentioned the outlaw gangs, but we have others: ethnic
groups, the Mexican Mafia, La Nuestra Familia, the Aryan Broth-
erhood, and the Black Guerrilla Family, which I think the Attor-
ney General also referred to. Other emerging groups include some
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that are ethnically oriented, such as the Japanese Yakuza, the Chi-
nese Triad societies, the Israeli Mafia, and others.

I think we are making measurable inroads against organized
crime, and I am quite proud of our record during the past 2%
years. The guiding principle of our organized crime program is to
reach beyond the streets, to reach those who exercise the real
power and control, and in that, we have had significant successes.

We are emphasizing the long-term investigations, and the use of
sensitive techniques, such as selected informants, undercover oper-
ations, and court-authorized wiretaps to reach the top people. The
Attorney General emphasized, and I underscore again, the fact
that the task forces that were recently announced and are in the
process of development will not focus so much upon interdiction as
upon these long-term investigations intended to get at the appara-
tus and destroy it.

In the last 2 years, we have convicted more than 1,200 individ-
uals in organized crime investigations, including more than 350
LCN members and their associates. Currently, there are more than
300 LCN members and associates awaiting trial.

If I were to look at the statistics, Mr. Chairman, and try to say
what is significant about the last few years, it is the increasing
number of LCN members and associates who are being caught up
in our investigation. There was a time when our organized crime
statistics were, in my view, too loosely defined, and we were taking
gamblers in bucket-shop operations and giving them a technical or-
ganized crime definition. Our focus now is on the top players, and
we are achieving the successes I have described to you.

I could illustrate a couple of cases. I think the chairman or Sena-
tor Biden may have made reference this morning to the arrest and
conviction of members of the Bonanno family and the New York
trials in which Joe Pistone, our undercover agent, operated for a
period of 6 years, undercover, under the name of Donnie Brasco.
Through that investigation, we were able to track the interests of
the Bonanno family, over into Milwaukee, down into Florida, the
vending industry, the garbage industry, bottle shops, and so on.
And Joe Pistone did an outstanding job, as did a number of other
undercover agents who worked on that case. I met with them a
couple of times in Florida and individually in Washington, to keep
track and support and underscore that investigation. It was impor-
tant not only as a case against that particular crime family, but
also because of the important insights that it gave us in identifying
the question that you asked me earlier—who are the players?

Much has been said about the use of our undercover agents.
They are making important contributions. These are dangerous ac-
tivifies. They can only play so long before somebody asks them to
engage in the kinds of violent activities that we do not permit our
agents to engage in. A testing process is always going on. As a
matter of fact, with Pistone, we went covert about the time that
the family was getting ready to initiate Pistone into their organiza-
tion. These are problems in management, but it is necessary that
we have them. It is also necessary that we have protection for
these, and that is one of the reasons I have supported the organized
crime exemption for the Freedom of Information Act, and I was
very pleased when Senator Leahy got behind that effort, because
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we really must keep organized crime members from getting any in-
dication of who our undercover operatives and our informants are.
They play that game with the Freedom of Information Act. Even
when they are not asking for the information, they will call some-
one“and say, “I have got the file, and I have figured out who it is,”
or “I am going to get the file.” And we, of course, immediately
hear from a scared informant, wondering what is in our files that
might expose him to risk or damage.

Brilab is another case where we used the undercover technique
to reach into the hierarchy of organized crime. Our undercover
agents were ‘able to meet with Carlos Marcello, the boss of the New
Orleans family, and another political figure, both of whom were in-
terested in receiving kickbacks in connection with the award of a
State employee’s insurance contract. In July 1981, both were con-
victed on RICO-conspiracy charges. Marcello was later convicted on
Federal charges as a result of his attempt to bribe a U.S. District
qulge in Los Angeles who was presiding over an organized crime

rial.

In the fall of 1980, a Federal trial involving most of the leaders
of the Los Angeles LCN family provided rare gublic insight into or-
ganized crime. The trial was on racketeering charges alleging that
the Los Angeles family was extorting or shaking down pornogra-
phers. Testimony by an LCN member who was a Government wit-
ness substantiated the existence and structure of the Los Angeles
LCN family, as well as their involvement in bookmaking, loan
sharking, extortion, labor racketeering, bribery, pornography, real
estate and bank frauds, narcotics, and murder. The trial ended
with the conviction of Los Angeles LCN boss Dominic Brooklier,
three of his lieutenants and two other members on RICO charges
involving murder and extortion. '

The recent trial of Roy Lee Williams and others focused national
attention on the relationship between labor racketeering and orga-
nized crime. Although electronic surveillance has been used in all
the cases .that I have mentioned, this case, known to us as Pendorf,
is a classic example of the use of these and other intrusive tech-
niques and their importance to our organized crime programs. As
in all such cases, the investigation was closely monitored by us, by
the Department of Justice, and the courts to insure full compliance
with the rule of law.

During the course of our investigation, we intercepted conversa-
tions by court-authorized title III coverage that disclosed Allen
Dorfman, Roy Lee Williams and others were conspiring to bribe
former U.S. Senator Howard Cannon, Chairman of the Senate
Commerce Committee, in order to block legislation that would sub-
stantially deregulate the trucking industry. As you know, the trial
ended last month with the conviction of Williams, who was presi-
dent of the International Brotherhood of Teamsters; of Dorfman,
business consultant who was recently murdered in Chicago; Joseph
Lombardo, Chicago organized crime figure; Thomas F. O’Malley,
employer trustee of the Teamsters Central States Pension Fund;
and Andrew Massa, director of Labor Relations for the Teamsters
Central States Pension Fund.

This was more than the conviction of those who would corrupt
our labor unions. These individuals were convicted of wire fraud
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and conspiracy to bribe a U.S. Senator in connection with legisla-
tion being considered by the Congress. In order to achieve their
goals, those involved in organized crime are willing to corrupt the
institutions sacred to our Nation. As we have seen, the Congress,
State legislatures, and our courts are not immune from attempts to
influence them by organized crime.

I could cite the threats on the lives of our judges, coming largely
from drug cartels, and some of the successful efforts to interdict
those threats, which is a matter of continuing concern.

During 1981 and 1982, the FBI's organized crime program
achieved unprecedented successes against the No. 1 priority—the
LCN. As a result of major investigations involving the leadership of
organized crime, we have successfully indicted and/or convicted the
bosses and hierarchy of many LCN families. We are currently in-
vestigating several other families, as well as the new leaders who
have emerged te replace those convicted.

I am optimistic about achieving similar successes in these cases.

As I have already noted, organized crime is heavily involved in
narcotics trafficking. In this area, too, we have scored significant
successes. Our formal entry into the battle of narcotics—I am
speaking of the FBI now—came 1 year a;o, in January. Attorney
General Smith directed the Drug Enforcement Administration to
report to the Director of the FBI, and gave the FBI concurrent ju-
risdiction in matters involving the Controlled Substances Act, the
title 21 series. During the last year, FBI narcotics investigations
have grown from less than 100 to more than 1,100. These are qual-
ity investigations because we managed those cases at headquarters,
except cases for investigation, all of which must either involve or-
ganized crime, financial crimes, or public corruption cases. Three
hundred of these 1,100 cases are being operated jointly between the

DEA and the FBI. These figures do not include cases where illegal
narcotics activity is only a small part of an investigation directed
against other criminal activity. During fiscal year 1982, more than
600 persons were indicted and over 300 people were convicted as a
result of FBI narcotics investigation, our first year in business.

I would like to give you the highlights of two cases that demon-
strate our work against the twin scourges of narcotics and orga-
nized crime.

A New York case that we call Sailfish focused the efforts of the
FBI and DEA on a large heroin trafficking operation involving sev-
eral LCN families. In early December 1982, Federal arrest war-
rants were issued for 17 people, including members of the Gambino
and Luchese families. All 17 were subsequently indicted on a vari-
ety of Federal charges.

Another case involved one of the largest marihuana smuggling
operations in southern Florida. We developed evidence that Pee
Wee Griffin, who is involved in stock car racing, and others in the
auto and boat racing profession had organized and were transport-
ing narcotics throughout the country. During the investigation, we
seized 20 tons of marihuana and a 70-foot shrimping vessel valued
at $12 million. Additionally, assets valued at $6.5 million were
seized or frozen. To date, more than 60 people have been indicted
on various Federal charges out of that one investigation.
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tions, are free to request FBI documents, and even if they weren’t
they could go through other processes to get them.

We have received requests from organized crime figures, and we
are aware of their concerted efforts to identify informants.

It is safe to say, I think, that organized crime figures do not re-
quire proof beyond a reasonable doubt to identify a person who is a
source of information. I have met with many of you to discuss
needed changes in this law. The Department has submitted draft
legislation that would permit us to deny felons access to our docu-
ments and take other steps to protect the identities of our confiden-
tial sources in this area.

Additionally, I would like to comment that there is an immediate
need for you to consider an amendment to the Federal Tort Claims
Act to remove from our agents the specter of personal liability for
actions taken while conducting difficult investigations. Our agents
do need this protection if we expect the Federal criminal laws to be
aggressively enforced.

As Congress has recognized, undercover operations pose unique
problems that must be addressed by specific legislation. As early as
1978, the FBI was authorized by the Department of Justice Appro-
priation Authorization Act, fiscal year 1979, to use appropriated

.

funds to enter into leases, deposit appropriated funds and income
from undercover operations in banks or other financial institu-
tions, and use proceeds generated by undercover operations to
offset necessary and reasonable expenses of the operation. In every
succeeding year up to February 1, 1982, Congress has by authoriza-
tion or continuing resolution extended these authorities.

Unfortunately, there have been lapses in the authorization proc-
ess and consequently in our undercover authorities. The most seri-
ous of these extended from February to December 1982. Frankly,
this put us in a terrific spot. We had operations in which we could
not do these things; they were ongoing, with the people in place.
We think there must be a better way to handle it.

Tt is clear that while convenient, yearly authorization bills are
not the appropriate vehicle for these undercover authorities. Too
much is at stake.

I recommend that the undercover authorities I have described be
enacted into permanent law. The Department of Justice will be
submitting appropriate legislation for consideration by the 98th
Congress.

The war against narcotics and organized crime will not be easily
won. It is a war that often requires great ‘personal sacrifice. I re-
cently visited with one of our undercover agents who was severely
beaten and left for dead when his identity was discovered. He had
been taken as a possible—they became suspicious of his interme-
diary and consequently suspicious of him, and worked both of them
over viciously; our own agent had a pistol barrel thrust up his
nose, his nose ripped out in the process, taken out in a truck for
the purpose of dumping him. He was able to pull himself together
enough to throw himself out of the truck at 50 miles an hour and
conceal himself, and we got him back safely.

We are grateful that incidents like this are not frequent, but our
agents understand the dangers involved in their work, and they go
forward with the important work that you, the Congress, the Presi-
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U.S. Department of Justice'

FederalBureauofInvesﬁgaﬁon

{ the Director Washington, D.C. 20535
Oftice of the Dire

PREPARED STATEMENT OF WILLIAM H, WEBSTER
DIRECTOR, FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION

Mr. Chairman, members of the Judiciary committee, I

i i i to
would like to express my appreciation for the opportunity

i who have
discuss organized crime and our efforts against those

imi roups have
formed enterprises to break our laws. These criminal g p

i ision. But in
often been glamorized in books, movies and television

i i man
truth, they are purveyors of crime, violence, death and hu
14
misery. t
‘Last fall, President Reagan announced a program Co
' i i ani i in
expose, prosecute and ultimately cripple organized crime
. . a ‘
America In describing the problem facing us, President Reagan

. . . ry
crime reaches into eve
said, "Today the power of organized

segment of our societyeess"” As the Attorney General has

indicated in his testimony before this Committee, organized
ecriminal activity represents the most serious crime problem in
america today. |

ﬁoth the President and the Attorney General have given
an idea of the magnitude of the problem. This morning, I’would
1ike to further define organized crime and give some examples of
our work in this area. Finally, I will mention some law
enforcement needs the Congress can address.

The FBI defines organized crime as criminal
organizations whose primary objective is to obtain money thréugh
illegal activities, Although such organizations are involved in

every conceivable type of crime, narcotics and gambling are their

major sources of revenue.
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But the activities of organized crime are not limited

to open acts of criminality. Today, there are few businesses or

industries in our communities that are not affected by organized

criminal enterprises.. This brand of crime is costing the

mmerican people billions of dollars every year. Those engaged in

organized crime are "no-holds-barred" competitors who seek an

edge. They don't face the problems of legitimate business, and

seldom, if ever, are they concerned about a marketable product,

overhead, the availability of capital or profit margins.
Instead--and this is their hallmark--they concentrate on

intimidation, extortion, fear and the corruption of public

officials.

As an example, a major source of income for organized

crime has been labor racketeering, There are substantial

indications that several union locals are under some degree of

mob control. Union treasuries and pension funds have been looted.

Corrupt union officials have entered into sweetheart contracts
with management, effectively depriving union members of fair
representation and giving some companies an advantage.

Still another edge comes from the practice of putting

laundered funds from illegal activities into legitimate

enterprises. This allows organized crime to undercut competition

by reducing the cost of doing business. By such predatory
tactics, organized crime enterprises have been successful in

creating a monopolizing effect in some industries and driving

ST,

legitimate competitors out of business.
We have learned that the term "organized crime" is not

synonymous with any one group. Instead, many varieties and

combinations of criminal groups are properly included within our

definition.

La Cosa Nostra

There does exist, however, one criminal organization
that is national in scope -- the La Cosa Nostra, also knownh as

the LCN and referred to by some as the "syndicate" or the "mob."
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The LCN has its roots in secret societies that developed
centuries ago in Italy. The LCN began to take its present shape
in this country in the early 1930's.

Today, the LCN consists of a confederation of 25
"families," each operating within similar organizational
structures and using similar methods. Though each member is
affiliated with a particular family, all members recognize that

they are part of a national organization. There is substantial

carenn [ § e et b -

evidence of a "commission" that resolves inter-family

jurisdictional grievances, decides major policy and ratifies new

bosses.

Each family has a formal structure that is veiled by
secrecy and supported by loyalty and strict discipline based on
threats and violence. A boss heads each family. He is assisted
by a "sottocapo," or underboss, with a number of lieutenants or
captains known as "caporegime." The lowest members of the
organization are "scldati" or soldiers who are often referred to
as "button-men," " wise-guys," "good-fellows," or "made-guys."
Although a blood relationship often exists among members, this is
not required or implied by the use of the term "family."

Although the LCN is most heavily conceéntrated in the
Northeast and Midwest, it has members and operations in most
states. In total, there are over 2,000 initiated members. These
hard-core members are also known as "made” members. To achieve a
more accurate view of the influence of this group, the membership
of 2,000 should be nmultiplied by ten to take into account the
additional people who are fully affiliated in their criminal

enterprises,

Other Organized Crime Groups

The problem of organized crime in the 80's is by no
means limited to the LCN. Other organized groups from varied
geographic, ethnic and racial backgrounds are involved in illegal
activities. Like the LCN, these groups protect themselves with

vows of secrecy and loyalty, enforcing their strict discipline
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by threats and violence. 1In the major organizations, the bonds
are strengthened by ethnic and family ties.

Outlaw Motorcycle Gangs

These other groups include outlaw motorcycle gangs such
as the Hell's Angels, the Bandidos, the Outlaws and the Pagans --
known to us as the "Big Four" outlaw motorcycle gangs. In some
regions these ruthless gangs have established relationships with
traditional organized crime families and are acting as enforcers.

We began investigating the activities of motorcycle
gangs in organized crime in May, 1981. The impetus for our
investigations was an extensive study that our Criminal
Investigative Division conducted. This study revealed that the
number of gangs, as well as the size of individual gangs, had
grown significantly in the previous ten years. In the process,
many had become widespread and even international. Like the LCN,
they have developed highly structured organizations. They use
threats and violerice to achieve their goals, and accumulate
wealth through illegal crime activity including narcotie;
trafficking.

I would like to give you a brief outline of the "Big
Four™ outlaw motorcycle gangs:

Hells Angles

Of t': 1n.ndreds of outlaw motorecycle gangs, the Hells
Angles is thr largest, most powerful and, reportedly, the
wealthiest, not only here but internationally, Although estimates
of its total membership vary among law enforcement, a reali;tic
estimate of actual membership is apyproximately 2,000. However,
like the LCN, they have thousands of probationary members and
associates who assist them,

The single most important factor in the growth of the
Hells Angles is their involvement in narcotics trafficking.,

Qutlaws
The Outlaws are the second most significant gang. They

originated in Chicago approximately 20 years ago and now operate
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primarily east of the Mississippi River and in Canada. During

the last ten years they have experienced rapid growth by

absorbing other gangs. Like the Hells Angels, narcotics

trafficking is their primary criminal activity.
‘ Bandidos
The Bandidos were organized in Texas during the
mid-1960's. They have expanded outside of Texas and now have
more than 30 chapters and a membership estimated at 1,000 plus.
numerous associates., The Bandidos are a well-organized criminal
enterprise involved not only in narcotics trafficking, but also

in prostitution, weapons trafficking and other criminal activity.

i rned us
The Bandido's motto is "We are the people our parents wa

about."

Pagans
Although they are the smallest of the Big Four, the

Pagans have significant strength in the mid-Atlantic states.
Over the years, this violence~prone gang has developed a
sophisticated organization that controls a major drug network,

Additional Groups

I wish I could tell you that these gangs end the list.

They do not. Organized crime in the United States includes
highly organized and sophisticated narcotics cartels. 1In

addition, there are prison-spawned gangs and ethnic organized

crime groups.

The prison-spawned gangs developed inside the

+ California State Prison System in the 1960's. They remain mostly
a West Coast phenomenon and are quasi-military, violence—pFone,
highly structured rriminal enterprises whose influence now
extends well beyond prison walls. They engage in a wide range
of‘criminal activities including narcotices and weapons
trafficking, extortion, robbery, and murder. These gangs include

the Mexican Mafia, La Nuestra Familia, the Aryan Brotherhood and

the Black Guerrilla Family.
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Other emerging groups include some that are ethnically
oriented such as the Japanese Yakuza, the Chinese Triad
Societies, the Israeli Mafia and others,

As diverse and numerous as these groups are, I do not
view our struggle against organized crime as a hopeless
situation. We are making measurable inroads against organized’

crime. The guiding principle of our Organized Crime Program is-

to reach beyond the StreetS*tO”thGSEMWho'exetéxgé.EéalmpqufuanQ::w., i e

control,

Because the leadership is well insulated, we are
emphasizing long-term investigations and the use of sensitive
techniques such as selected informants, undercover operations and
court-authorizeg wiretaps to reach the top people. These
techniques help us understand how these organizations work and
who controls them. These techniques make it possible to
penetrate the secrecy, loyalty and fear-induced silence that
Protect organized crime.

cameons Our-inyggtigations are producing significant results.,
In the last two years, we have convicted more than 1,200
individuals in organized crime investigations, including more
than 350 LCN members and their associates, Currently there are
more than 300 LCN members and associates awaiting trial.

But as impressive as they ‘are, numbers don't tell the
full story. To demonstrate the magnitude of the problems and the
dedication of our Agents, I want to discuss several cases.,

A recent operation produced important racketeering
convictions against organized crime figures in New York and
indictments in other parts of the country. This investigation
involved eight FBI undercover Agents, including one who spent
more than six years undercover. You have seen stories about him
in the newspapers. 1In his unde}cover role, he was known asg
"Donnie Brasco.," His first introduction to organized crime
family members was arranged by various informants who claimed to

have worked with him before. They got him in the door, Then it
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was up to him to establish his own reputation and work his way
into the group's confidence. He was likeable, he had money and
he was able to develop a rapport with family membexs. He knew

when to walk away from certain conversations and he didn't press

himself on anyone.
Later, we placed a second undercover Agent 1n a

southern city as the operator of a nightclub. The focus of this

tion was on illegal gambling and police corruption, —At—

investiga :
thémgame time, "Donnie Brasco" let his criminal friends in New
York know he had an associate who had a nightclub with a gambling

operation in another city. This added to his credibility. He

was soon asked by the New York people to oversee some important

operations in this region too. Increasingly, he was viewed as

one of the group's favored young associates. In time, there was

talk of making him a member. This level of trust was

unprecedented. It allowed us to learn a tremendous amount about

the family and led to the convictions of Benjamin Ruggerio, a

his soldiers.

Much has been written and said about our use of
undercover Agents. These Agents and others are making
significant contributions. The "Donnie Brasco"” of this case is
actually Special Agent Joe Pistone. I am sure that you can
imagine the sacrifices that Joe and his family made as he led a
dangerous double life for six years. I am pleased to tell you
that Joe recently received the Attorney General's Distinguished
Service Award.

BRILAB is another case where we used the undercover
technique to reach into the hierarchy of organized crime. Our

undercover Agents were able to meet with Carlos Marcello, the

boss of the New Orleans family, and a political official who were

interested in receiving kickbacks in connection with the award of

a state employee's insurance contract. In July, 1981, both were

.

convicted on RICO-conspiracy charges. Marcello was later
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convicted on Federal charges as a result of his attempt to bribe
a U.S. District Court Judge in Los Angeles who was presiding over
an organized crime trial.

In the fall of 1980, a Federal trial involving most of
the leaders of the Los Angeles LCN family provided rare public
insight into organized crime. The trial was on racketeering
charges alleging that the Los Angeles family was extorting‘sg‘
shaking down pornographers. Testimony by an LCN member, who was
a Government witness, substantiated the existence and structure
of the Los Angeles LCN family as well as their involvement in
bookmaking, loan sharking, extortion, labor racketeering,
bribery, pornography, real estate and bank frauds, narcotics and
murder. The trial ended with the conviction of Los Angeles LCN
boss Dominic Brooklier, three of his lieutenants and two other
members on RICO charges involving murder and extortion.

The recent trial of Roy Leé Williams and others focused

national attention on the relationship between labor racketeering

u.and‘mrganiaeéneﬁéme. Although electronic surveillance has been

used in all of the cases that I have mentioned, this case, known
to us as PENDORF is a classic example of the use of these andgd
other intrusive techniques and their importance to our organized
crime programs. As in all such cases, the investigation was
closely monitored by us, the Department of Justice and the courts
to insure full compliance with the rule of law.

During the course of our investigation, we intercepted
conversations by court-authorized Title III coverage that
disclosed Allen Dorfman, Roy Lee Williams and others were
conspiring to bribe former U.S. Senator Howard Cannon, Chairman
of the Senate Commerce Committee, in order to block legislation
that would substantially deregulate the trucking industry. as
you know, the trial ended last month with the conviction of Roy
Lee Williams, President of the International Brotherhood of
Teamsters; Allan M. Dorfman, business consultant who was recently

murdered in Chicago; Joseph Lombardo, Chicago organized crime

¢
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figure; Thomas F. O'Malley,'Employer Trustee of the Teamsters 1
Central States Pension -Fund; and Andrew G. Massa, Director of
Labor Relations for the Teamsters Central States Pension Fund.

But this was more than the conviction of those who would corrupt

our labor unions. These individuals were convicted of wire fraud

and conspiracy to bribe a United States Senator in connection

AN SSILN i

with legislation being considered by the Congress. 1In order to
achieve their goals, those involved in organized crime are
willing to corrupt the institutions sacred to our Nation. As we
have seen, the Congress, state legislatures, and our courts are
not immune from attempts to influence them by organized crime.

During 1981 and 1982, the FBI's Organized Crime Program
achieved unprecedented successes against the number one priority
-- the LCN. As a result of major investigations involving the
leadership of organized crime, we have successfully indicted
and/or convicted the "bosses" and hierarchy of many LCN families.
We are currently investigating several other families as well as
tHe new leaders who have emerged to replace those convicted. We
are optimistic about achieving similar success in these cases.

As I have already noted, organized crime is heavily i
involved in narcotics trafficking. 1In this area too, we have
scored significant successes. Our formal entry into the battle
against narcotics came a vear ago. Attorney General Smith

directed the Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) to report to

i mme s ™ SRR A

the Director of the FBI, and gave the FBI concurrent jurisdiction ;
in matters involving the Controlled Substances Act (Title 21,

United States Code). 1In the last year, FBI narcotics

investigations have grown from less than 100 to more than 1,100,

Three hundred of these cases are joint FBI/DEA investigations.

These figures do not include cases where illegal narcotics

activity is only a small part of an investigation directed

against other criminal activity. During Fiscal Year 1982,

more than 600 persons were indicted and over 300 people were

convicted as a result of FBI narcotics investigations,
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I want to give you the highlights of two cases that
demonstrate our work against the twin scourges of narcotics and
organized crime.

A New York case we call SAILFISH focused the efforts of
the FBI and DEA on a large heroin trafficking operation involving
several LCN families. 1In early December, 1982, Federal arrest
warrants were issued for 17 people including members of the
Gambino and Luchese families. All 17 were subsequently indicted
on a variety of Federal charges.

Another case involved one of the largest marijuana
smuggling operations in southern Florida. We developed evidence
that Pee Wee Griffin and others in the auto and boat racing
profession had organized and were transporting narcotics
throughout the country. During the investigation we seized
20 tons of marijuana and a 70 foot shrimping vessel valued at
$12 million. Additionally, assets valued at $6 1/2 million
were seized or frozen. To date, more than 60 people have been
indicted on various Federal charges.

I have taken the time to discuss these cases because I
want you to have a feel for the work we are doing and the
Successes we have achieved. Our successes are a signal, not that
organized crime has been eliminated, but that members at all
levels in criminal groups can no longer coitsider themselves
protected by a code of Secrecy. The sense of immunity, of

respect, of protection that has been promised to the foot

[ LT

soldiers in these organizations is rapidly disappearing as we
reach beyond the streets to the capos and others at the top.
That to me is a favorable sign~--a sign of a concerted, sustained
effort.

But, we cannot do the job alone. You and your
Congressional colleagues are partners in this battle against
organized crime. Congress has provided, and should continue to
provide, the resources and statutory weapons that are necessary

for us. to effectively wage this war.

19-362 O—83-——5



60

A weapon that we and Federal prosecutors have used with
great success is the Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt
Organizations-—-or RICO--Statute. In many respects, this is the
most powerful Federal statute available to us. RICO's concept of
a “rackeééering enterprise” addresses the central problem of
organized crime. RICO's stiff penalties have given us the needed
"muscle™ in organized crime cases. However, the statute could be
improved with spme adjustments to provisions concerning the
forfeiture of assets.

Court-authorized electronic surveillance in accordance
with Title III of the Omnibus Crime Control Act of 1968 is
another legislative initiative that has provided us with the
ability to penetrate the veil of secrecy surrounding organized
crime. We now know the identities of most organized crime
figures, and the method and manner they conduct business. ' But,
this legislation could also be improved. I understand that the
Department of Justice plans to submit proposais to amend Title
III to permit its emergency use in life threatening situations
and to broaden the range of crimes it covers.

I would also like to express my gratitude to Congress
for its recent revision of the Tax Reform Act of 1976. The
change will provide a more reasonable approach to gaining access
to much needed tax information concerning individuals involved in
ongoing organized crime activity.

There are additional statutory-tools-we need in order
to be more effective. I want to join the Attorney General in
advocating that the 98th Congress consider modifications to the
Freedom of Information Act and the Federal Tort Claims Act, and
enact permanent authority for undercover operations.

The Freedom of Information Act, as you know, imposes a

duty upon the FBI to process records for release to any person
who asks for them. Members of organized crime families, despite

prior felony convictions, are free to request FBI documents. We
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have received requests from organized crime figures and are aware

of their concerted efforts to identify informants.

It is safe to Say that organized crime figures do not
require proof beyond a reasonable doubt to identify a person as
source of information. I have met with many of you to discuss
needed changes in this law. The Department has submitted draft
legislation that would permit us to deny felons access to our
documents and take other steps to protect the identities of our

confidential sources in this area.

Additionally, I would like to comment that there is an
immediate need for you to consider an amendment to the Federal
Tort Claims Act to remove from our Agents the specter of personal

liability for actions taken while conducting investigations. Cur
Agents need this Protection if we expect the Federal criminal
laws to be aggressively enforced.

As Congress has recognized, undercover’ operations pose
unigue problems that must be addressed by specific legislation.
As early as 1978, the FBI was authorized by the Department of
Justice Appropriation Authorization Act, Fiscal Year 1979, to use

appropriated funds to enter into leases, deposit appropriated
funds and income from undercover operations in banks or other

financial institutions, and use Proceeds generated by undercover
operations to offset necessary and reasonable expenses of the
operations, In every succeeding year up to February 1, 1982,
Congress has, by Authorization Act or continuihg resolution,
extended these authorities,

Unfortunately, there have been lapses in the
authorization process and consequently in our undercover
authorities, The most serious to these extended from February to
December, 1982.

It is clear that, while convenient, yearly
authorization bills are not the appropriate vehicle for these

undercover authorities. Too much is at stake.

I recommend that the undercover authorities I have
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described be enacted into permenent law. In this regard, the
Department of Justice will be submitting appropriate legislation
for consideration by the 98th Congress.

My staff and I are available to work with you in
addressing these needed amendements.

The war against narcotics and organized crime will not
be easily won. It is a war that often requires great personal
sacrifice. I recently visited one of our undercover Agents who
was severely beaten and left for dead when his identity was
discovered. We are grateful that incidents like this are not
frequent. But our Agents understand the dangers involved in
their work and yet they go forward with the important work that
you--the Congress--the President and the American people have
assigned them.

In closing, I want to thank the members of the Senate
Committee on the Judiciary for allowing me to provide testimony
on this important topic. Today's hearing, and your future
hearings, will be of tremendous service to the American public.
They will disclose the enormous influence of organized crime on
American society as well as the ruthlessness and violence
associated with their activities.

I am now prepared to answer any questions that you may

have.

The CiaamrMAN. Thank you very much for a splendid statement,
Mr. Director.
Mr. WEBsTER. Thank you.

SPECIAL AGENT JOE PISTONE

The CualrMAN. I was very pleased to hear about agent Pistone
and the fine service he rendered by infiltrating an crganized crime
family for 6 years. _ .

Mr. WEBSTER. It gave me a great deal of pride, Mr. Chairman, to
see the Attorney General give him the Distinguished Service
Award. .

The CHAIRMAN, It took a man of great courage and determina-
tion to undergo that. I wish you would express our appreciation to
him on the part of this committee.

Mr. WeBSTER. I will, and he will be most grateful. .

The CHAIRMAN. I understand, by the way, that there is a con-
tract on his life, too.
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Mr. WEBSTER. We are taking steps to protect him.

The CHAIRMAN. I presume you will take every step to protect -

him that you can.

Mr. WEBsTER. We will, Mr. Chairman.

The CuarMAN. If anything happens to him, I hope you will
really pursue that matter to the fullest, and any cooperation we
can give you, we will be pleased to do it.

Mr. WeBsTER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We will do that.

The CrairRMAN. Would it suit you to go on about 30 more min-
utes, and maybe we can finish?

Mr. WEBSTER. I am at your service, sir.

PERCENTAGE OF RESOURCES DEDICATED TO ORGANIZED CRIME

The CuAIRMAN. Fine. What portion of the FBI’s resources are
dedicated to organized crime investigations and, in your opinion,
iioes‘;? that figure represent sufficient resources to combat this prob-
em?

Mr. WeBsTeER. We have been committing between 16 and 19 per-
cent of our resources in the last few years. With the additional
drug responsibilities associated with organized crime, that figure
has increased to roughly 20 to 21 percent. Congress has always
been generous with us in assessing our organized crime needs in
the line item budget process. We always can use the money that is
given to us, and there is a big challenge out there. But I think that,
in balance witnn other needs, that the figure is sufficient, taken
with the new resources that the Congress has provided for the drug
task forces, to provide an orderly use. If we need more, we will be
asking for it in additional budgets—and every year, we have asked
for additional funding for organized crime, and I think we have
always gotten it.

The CHAIRMAN. You indicated that during 1981 and 1982, the
FBI's organized crime program achieved unprecedented successes
against the LCN. How many organized crime family members have
been prosecuted in the last 4 years, and what are the principal
types of violations with which they were charged?

Mr. WessteEr. Well, we have had over 2,500 convictions—2,507
convictions—from 1979 to 1982, and that included 494 LCN mem-
bers and associates; 359 of that total were convicted within the past
2 years. They have heen convicted on a wide variety of charges—
gambling charges, extortion charges, Hobbs Act offenses, and more
recently, the use of the RICO statute, which would take into ac-
count a number of State crimes committed by a racketeering enter-
prise. And they have also included convictions on labor racketeer-
ing.

TWENTY-FIVE “FAMILIES”

The CuairMAN. Judge, in your testimony, you stated that there
are currently 25 LCN families operating within the United States.
Previous statistics provided by the FBI indicated that there were
27 such families. What accounts for the difference in these figures?

Mr. WeBsTeER. Mr. Chairman, in my own published statements
and testimony I have talked about approximately 25 families, and
currently that is an accurate count. Two families that used to
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appear in our records, one in Dallas and one in Rockford, are con-
sidered to be inactive at the present time, and we are just not
counting them. . ‘

The CHAIRMAN. Judge, in your testimony, you indicated that
there is considerable evidence supporting the existence of an LCN
commission which resolves interfamily jurisdictional grievances
and other LCN policy matters. Does the FBI have any information
concerning the composition of the LCN Commission and the level
of control it exerts over the families?

Mr. WEBSTER. Mr. Chairman, we have pretty good information on
the manner in which the commission functions. It is a high level—
if Senator Biden will excuse me, it is like a DCI influence——

Senator BipEN. We need to fight fire with fire, Judge.

Mr. WEBSTER. It consists of the five top New York LCN families
and four other families from Buffalo, Philadelphia, Detroit, and
Chicago. And it is used as a dispute resolution mechanism and also
operates to approve new bosses and from time to time, establishes
some overall policy. There was a hiring freeze, if you can believe
that, for a number of years, during which they closed the books on
members, and then they went to the commission for perinission to
open up the registers again. That is the kind of activity that takes
place in the commission. It does not run the day-to-day operations,
but it tends to keep the various family units in harmony with each
other insofar as that is possible. .

The CHAIRMAN, What criteria is used to determine the composi-
tion of the commission?

Mr. WEBSTER. I am not sure that I have that information person-
ally. I will supply it for the record if it is available. But those are
the five major power families in New York, and the four cities that
I mentioned have the most powerful out-State families.

[The following was subsequently supplied for the record:]

The FBI is not aware of the specific criteria used by the LCN to determine the
composition of the commission. However, the commission was originally set up in
1931 and was probably based on the relative strength of the ‘‘families” at that time,
The membership has changed constantly since that time reflecting changing power
struggles and changing circumstances,

The current structure of the commission as identified by the FBI consists of nine
LCN bosses, five in New York, and one each in Philadelphia, Buffalo, Detroit and
Chicago. The strength of individual LCN bosses weighs heavily in favor of the New
York families and the Chicago boss, In determining the commission structure, the
FBI uses the expertise of certain agents to make expert observations based upon an
abundance of raw data. This data is comprised of historical information, LCN
member and associate informants, cooperating witnesses who were members or asso-
ciates of the LCN, undercover agents who have infiltrated the LCN structure, and

through well-placed electronic surveillances that have recorded conversations of
LCN members and associates, including attendees of commission meetings.

The CHAIRMAN. If you would supply the information in closed
session, then we will not print those names and that will be kept
confidential.

I believe you stated in your testimony that the lowest members
of the LCN organization are the soldiers or “made guys.” How does
someone become a made guy in the LCN, and is it true that in the
past, a prospective member was required to commit a murder?

Mr. WeBsTeER. The system has stayed about the same for a
number of years., It is an initiation process. It requires a sponsor-
ship. In the traditional LCN groups, members must be of Italian
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extraction. They are sponsored and taken into membership
through a formal initiation rite. It is my understanding that the
requirement of committing a murder has been relaxed, although I
believe the requirement is still that the person to be taken in must
be a witness to a murder. There is a very formal ritual procedure.
The importance of it is that the person being made or initiated un-
ilerstarllds that he is entering an organization which he will not
eave alive.

INITIATION RITUAL

The CHAIRMAN. There is an initiation process, then?
Mr. WEBSTER. There is, Mr. Chairman.
f‘;l"he CHAIRMAN. Do you happen to know what the ritual consists
of?

Mr. Wesster. Well, it is my understanding that it involves the
taking of a number of oaths, the handling of religious articles
which are burning, ending with a ceremonial kiss of the other
members. It is designed to impress on the member the finality of
the act that he has taken, that he has become part of something
that he cannot leave.

The CHAIRMAN. Judge, you indicated in your testimony that the
LCN has over 2,000 initiated members, and 10 times that figure are
considered associates. What exactly do you mean by an associate,
and what functions do they perform?

Mr. WessTeR. Well, the associates are uninitiated. They have no
stake in the direct fruits of the family partnership. They are al-
lowed to engage in a variety of activities, often working very close-
ly with initiated members, but they are not part of the family and
have no financial interest. And the LCN group uses about a 10-to-1
formula of associates in this area. They will use associates to set up
businesses or put them in place, and the associates will contribute
to the profits through their activities but will not participate in a
profit-sharing system.

The CualRMAN. When you use the word, “family,” you do not
mean blood relatives, or do you mean it is a family of criminals
coming together to commit crimes?

Mr. WeBsTER. That is correct, Mr. Chairman. They may have
ethnic characteristics, but we are not talking about blood relation-
ship as such.

The CHAIRMAN. Do these associates operate as freely as made
members in an organized crime group, and basically, do they enjoy
the protection of the particular family they are working with?

Mr. Wesster. Well, they do enjoy protection, but they do not
enjoy as much protection as someone who is a made member. The
initiation is a means of obtaining respect and protection. But they
do look to the made members, who guide them, for a measure of
protection, that amount of protection to be determined by the LCN
family itself.

The CHAIRMAN, And the word, “made,” as we use it here, made
member, means one who has been initiated?

Mr. WessTER. That is correct.

The CuairMAN. What advantages are there to being a made guy
of an organized crime family, if associates can basically enjoy the
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protection of the family—I believe you stated that they do not

ioy as much protection.
en{\cg. WEBSTERI.) That is correct, not as muc?, and they——

AN. It is the degree, more or less. .
’1{‘4}5 %{19131511'11‘\;& And you do not have any interest in the profits
from other sources of activity.

th%tilgoén}?AIRMAN. Are they paid a salary fotr Sgch act, or a monthly

lary, or on what basis are they compensated:
Sal\?I? WEBSTER. Are you talking about the made members?

The CualrRMAN. The associate members. How are they compen-
sated? . . _ the

. WessTEr. The associates. I .thm}{ as a generalization, y

arle\:dgllowed to operate in their varlou.s.lllegal activities, and ‘chex}1 a
percentage or sharing of their activities goes to the LCN famfl‘ y,
where it is redistributed to the made members under a given tor-
mlélcealriator Bmen. Do you mean there is actually a formula for dis-

AT | |
tr%)/ﬁ‘tfu‘);/}}.BBSTER. It is my understanding there is a formula for ddl's-
tribution, but it will change and vary with the families and 1s
largely the decision of the hleyarchy. )

Senator BIDEN. Somewhat like law firms:

Mr. WEBSTER. Somewhat like law firms.

GAMBLING MAJOR SOURCE OF INCOME

rMAN. You stated that narcotics and gambling are the
mgi}g: s%i?ées of the LCN’s revenue. Of these two forms of crm&ngl
activity, which provides the greatest amount of revenue for their
-to- operations? ' .
daIB\I/I?.) %?gBS'II?ER. Well, our analysis today 1is that gambling p§0di18?\?
more dollars because all of the org_anlzed crime families, t I\? )
families, are engaged in gambling in one form or another. Narcot-
ics is a more lucrative form of activity, but because the or%?ﬁl'zei;
tions are not as fully into narcotics as they are in gambhgtgil in _
it would be more accurate to say that there are larger dollar rev
enues from gambling today than narcotics, but that is changlpg. .
The CHAIRMAN. What advantages are there in the LCN iemgt in-
volved in gambling anlc{l narcogics, as oppo}slec‘l? to other illegal activi-
i loan sharking and pornography:
tleli’irs.u%;:ssmn. Well, I dg not think there are any real advantalges.
Those are just the principal sources of revenue. We find that 1oal(l1
sharking is a common offense that all of the families are 1nvo }\{e
in and often leads them into takeovers of legitimate bllSl?i:eSSt;.W etn
they put out loans that cannot be paid because of the ex otr 1lona}t_e
terms, or usurious terms. They have developed a wedge in 3 egiti-
mate business. Pornography and other activities of organize tc;r}'ime
are also lucrative. I think it is just a question of saying that there
are no real advantages except how many dollars they produce.

SPORTING EVENTS

1ATRMAN. There have been some al‘legations recently, I be-
lica'{‘/}el,e &Ztli}lﬁa LCN attempts to fix sporting events, professional

)

and collegiate. Do you have any information on that?
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Mr. WEBSTER. Yes, we have seen signs of that, Mr. Chairman. In
the Boston College case, there were ties between those who were
involved in that activity and associates of a New York LCN family.

The CHAIRMAN. Does your information indicate this is wide-
spread, or is it a localized situation?

Mr. WEBSTER. Mr. Chairman, I am not sure that I am ready to
draw a conclusion on that. In the last few years, we have had a
good look at some of the incursions into the sporting industry and
in collegiate activity, not just on the east coast, but also in the
Southwest and the west coast. Invariably, I think we are going to
find connections with people who are interested in this. I am not
prepared to say, and certainly, I do not think it is true, that any
collegiate sport or group is under the control of the LCN. But it is

an obvious point of vulnerability, and we have seen signs that they
take advantage of it.

We know that the commissioners of the various sports ha-e
watched this with great care and have gone to substantial lengths
to be sure that their own security offices are in close touch with
the FBI in watching for this type of incursion or penetration.

LEGITIMATE BUSINESSES

The CHAIRMAN. Judge, you mentioned that there are few busi-
nesses or industries within our communities that are not affected
by organized criminal enterprises. Would you provide us with ex-
amples of how organized crime infiltrates and controls legitimate

businesses, and do they tend to favor certain types of legitimate
businesses over others?

Mr. WessTeR. Well, the quickest generalization—and I would like
maybe to supply this for the record——

Thccal CHAIRMAN. That would be all right to supply that for the
record.

[The following was subsequently supplied for the record:]

The following examples of organized crime infiltration of legitimate businesses
are provided:

Information developed during an undercover operation revealed that Rudolph Or-
landini, a general contractor and cc-owner of Orlando Construction Company, had
through a mutual agreement a business partner who was an alleged LCN member.
Orlandini, who was seeking performance bonds from the undercover agents, related
that he and his partner controlled a corrupt local politician in Union City, New
Jersey, and were systemically funneling off monies from federally funded local con-
struction projects. Investigation identified the funds as originating from the Eco-
nomic Development Agency which is part of the United States Department of Com-
merce. Orlandini subsequently agreed to plead guilty and cooperate, His informa-
tion resulted in the conviction of the Mayor of Union City, NJ, who was a senior
State Senator; the former Deputy Police Chief; the Chief Housing Officer; the school
board President; the City Architect; the Chief Housing Officer of an adjacent mu-
nicipality; two members and an associate of an LCN family.

An investigation was instituted when an informant who later became a protected
govemment witness, reported that he was making payoffs to Irving Cotler, a
‘bagman’’ for LCN dominated Local 560, International Brotherhood of Teamsters
(IBT), Union City, New Jersey. He furnished monies o Cotler on behalf of the Spe-
cial Commodities Division of T.L.M.E,, D.C,, Jackson, Michigan, and Helms Express,
Irwin, Pennsylvania, so that these companies could haul special commodities at a
cost saving by not com lying with Teamster Union contracts. Electronic surveil-
lance was instituted on Cotler’s various trucking companies along with physical sur-
veillance of Cotler to ascertain other companies making payments to Cotler for eco-
nomically desirable labor peace and to establish regular contacts between Cotler
and officials of the union. As a result of the above, search warrants were executed
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on the offices of various national carriers wherein evidence of false billings and mail
fraud were obtained. These billings were being used by companies to gerierate cash
to make the kickback payments to Cotler. Because of the prosecutive liability of the
executives of these carriers, reluctant witnesses were developed. Cotler and the
President of Local 560, IBT, were convicted of RICO violations.

An FBI undercover operation was initiated which purported to distribute porno-
graphic material in foreign countries. Eventually, members of the Los Angeles LCN
family approached the undercover Agents and extortionately demanded payment to
allow the undercover operation to continue to operate. Following meetings with the
undercover Agents, the LCN members were paid by the undercover operatives. Sub-
sequent to these payments a witness was developed who could testify concerning
other LCN members involved. As a result of this investigation five LCN members
were convicted of RICO violations,

Based upon information that organized crime money was being funneled through

the F & A Cheese Corporation, extensive investigation determined LCN involvement
was prevalent in F & A Cheese Corporation as well as several other companies, This
investigation was conducted jointly with the Criminal Investigative Division of the
Internal Revenue Service. Investigation documented an extortionate takeover of the
Rogersville Cheese Factory, Inc., by Detroit LCN members. Subsequent profits were
skimmed through phony commission payments to Gratiot Motor City Food Enter-
prises. This investigation resulted in guilty pleas by two LCN members.
Investigation was predicated upon information developed that the Cleveland LCN
underboss, and several of his close associates, conducted a loanshark business. This
investigation, which relied principally upon the analysis of bank records, identified
over 25 loanshark victims, mostly owners of small business. The investigation indi-
cated that the loanshark payments were laundered through a tavern and an appli-
ance store owned by an LCN associate. By reviewing the daily teller activity of two
bank branches, the pattern and method of repayment was revealed. Upon being sub-

poenaed before the Federal grand jury, several of the loanshark victims, when con-

fronted with the physical evidence ot their repayment, acknowledged their debts
and fully cooperated. This investigation was conducted jointly with the Criminal In-
vestigative Divisior, IRS. Two LCN associates have been convicted for RICO viola-
tions as a result of this investigation,

Based upon information received from the Nassau County, New York, Arson
Squad that LCN asgsociates were conducting an arson-for-profit bankruptcy scheme
in the produce industry, an investigation was instituted, This investigation revealed
the two LCN associates operated a scheme since 1970 wherein they would set up a
large scele retail or wholesale produce business. After operating the business for a
period of time to establish credit, they would purchase large amounts of produce
and before this was paid for, they would suffer a fire or declare bankruptey. In an-
ticipation of the bankruptcy, they would remove the produce and company equip-
ment and conceal this from the bankruptcy trustee. The scheme ran from 1970~
1979, involved 12 businesses in three states and caused losses in excess of ten mil-
lion dollars. In one of the businesses, they bribed a building inspector to allow them
to stay in business, In addition, they paid off the President of a local union for the
p(Lllrpose of obtaining a ‘‘sweetheart” contract, The two LCN associates were convict-
ed.
An investigation was based on information obtained from an electronic surveil-
lance and four cooperating witnesses who eventually testified. This case involved
the illegal infiltration and control of the Westchester Premier Theatre (WPT), a le-
gitimate business located in Tarrytown, New York, by members of organized crime.
Control was obtained through secret loans to the WPT that were made during the
public sale of common stock to raise operating capital. This allowed the WPT to be
used as a conduit to skim off large portions of the theatre's proceeds for personal
enrichment and to repay the secret loans incurred during financially difficult times.
Ten defendents were charged with a variety of violations that included securities
fraud, bankruptcy fraud, obstruction of justice, and violations of the RICO Statute
as a result of an investigation that utilized a number of wiretaps and consensual
recordings. The first trial resulted in a directed verdict of acquittal, a mistrial, and
servence due to health, respectively for three defendants, and a hung jury for the
remaining seven defendants. In the interim between the first and second trial, four
of the defendants pled guilty to violations charged in the initial indictment, One de-
fendant was severed from prosecution at this time. At the second trial, one defend-
ant was acquitted and three defendants were convicted on all counts charged in the
indictment. Six of the seven defendants have been sentenced; one defendant’s con-
viction has been overturned, This ruling is now being appealed by the Government,
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An investigation was predicated on the cooperation of government witnesses who
were the former President, Bank of Bloomfield, Bloomfield, New Jersey; and the
former President, State Bank of Chatham, Chatham, New Jersey. The investigation
revealed an intricate web whereby an LCN associate through his position as busi-
ness agent for Local 495, IBT, was instrumental in placing certificates of deposit at
various lending institutions through the cooperation of the union’s Secretary/Trea-
surer who had access to various union welfare funds. These deposited funds were
used as a basis for securing bank loans for the union official, his family, and friends,
along with private businesses in which he had an interest. These loans were often
defaulted upon. Five individuals were uitimately convicted.

An investigation was predicated upon receipt of information from a cooperative
FBI/IRS witness. He provided detailed information concerning the Boston LCN’s
takeover and control of a multimillion ‘“‘bustout” bankruptcy fraud scheme in the
Greater Boston, Massachusetts, area during 1973-1979. The investigation revealed a
pattern of bankruptcy fraud, mail fraud, theft from interstate shipment, fraud by
wire, arson and loansharking violations. The pattern of racketeering activity re-
volved around a “bustout” scheme (i.e. planned bankruptcies) of approximately 40
wholesale-retail discount companies. “Bustout” involves companies ordering mer-
chandise in volume with no intention of paying. The merchandise is immediately
funneled out at percentages under company wholesale cost to outlet stores who re-
distribute the merchandise into the stream of commerce. Credit is obtained by list-
ing fraudulent credit references and by supplying false credit information to Dun
and Bradstreet. The scheme continues until creditors petition the companies into
bankruptcy leaving creditors with shell corporations fronted by “straws’ or nonexis-
tent persons and virtually no assets. These particular "bustouts” in a five year
period defrauded creditors throughout the United States of millions of dollars
through the described pattern. Investigation revealed the multimillion dollar
scheme had been taken over and controlled by threats and the actual use of violence
upon the "'bustout” operators by associates of the Boston LCN boss. These LCN asso-
ciates set up outlet stores which “purchased” goods from “bustouts’’ and then redis-
tributed the merchandise through the outlets stores into the stream of commerce.
Five of the independent “bustout” owners were developed as cooperative witnesses
who worked undercover throughout the investigation utilizing body and telephone
recording devices and who aided in securing search warrants during which hun-
dreds of thousands of dollars in “bustout” merchandise and cash were recovered.
Their testimony formed the basis for two RICO conspiracy indictments on the part
of organized crime to take over and control a sophisticated scheme of bankruptcy
fraud and to redistribute the “bustout” goods through legitimate discount merchan-
dising businesses. Fourteen individuals have been convicted thus far.

The LCN tends to favor construction, vending, entertainment, transportation and
carting businesses for infiltration.

Mr. WeBsTER. The quickest generalization is that there is a tend-
ency to move heavily into cash-intensive industry, where there is a
lot of cash flowing. In terms of using a legitimate business to laun-
der money, we have the example of the Bonannos attempting to
buy the Cadillac agency of Lou Peters up in Lodi, Calif. for that
purpose; vending machines, restaurants, hotels—certainly, in gam-
bling, where you have the opportunity to skim money, skim the
proceeds, we see an ongoing effort by organized crime. We also see
it in the transportation and carting industries, where the edge can
be applied to either extort or bribe favors.

If I may, I will supply more detail for the record.

The CHAIRMAN, That would be all right.

We have some information that they have taken over a lot of
pizza parlors.

Mr. WEBsTER. That is true, that is true.

INFLUENCE IN UNION LOCALS

The CHAIRMAN. In your testimony, you related that there are
substantial indications that several union locals are under mob
control. Can you tell the committee the specific types of labor
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unions which the FBI has identified as being controlled by orga-
nized crime?

Mr. WeBsTER. Well, I think again, you will find that their inter-
est in labor unions will coincide with their interest in cash-inten-
sive organizations, or with organizations that can influence or in-
timidate employers that they are trying to take advantage of.
Without saying that the particular unions are dominated and con-
trolled by organized crime, we can say that we have identified or-
ganized crime contacts and influence in the International Long-
shoremen’s Association, the International Brotherhood of Team-
sters, the Laborers International Union of North America, and the
Hotel, Restaurant, and Bartender Employees’ Union.

The CHAIRMAN. Judge, do you have any suggestion as to what
can be done to prevent the LCN from infiltrating such organiza-
tions?

Mr. WEBSTER. I think an aggressive interest in labor racketeering
by the Congress; I think these hearings will be helpful. I think one
thing, reaching for a quick type of legislative initiative that would
be helpful to us is if the Congress would make as a national
policy—the kind of policy that I understand was in effect in New
York when we had those docking industry investigations in the
Unirac case—when someone is convicted of violation of Federal
laws with respect to breaches of trust or labor racketeering, that
they forfeit their office and not stay on for years and years and
yearls, waiting for the appeal process to take effect. That is one ex-
ample.

But I think we have got to recognize that this has been going on
for a long time, and to support and pursue wherever we can these
investigations under the RICO statute. We saw what we could do in
the Unirac case, where we had major convictions, over 100 convic-
tions, all up and down the east coast. That took 20 field offices and
over 100 agents working full-time, undercover agents, wiretaps, but
we ultimately did succeed, ultimately were able to reach and con-
vict Anthony Sciotto, and where we have that opportunity and can
tﬁke the time that it takes—and it does take time—we will be in
there.

SLAYING OF ALLEN DORFMAN

The CHAaIRMAN. Judge, do you believe the recent convictions in
the Pendorf case in Chicago will serve to diminish the influence of
organized crime in other major labor unions in this country, and
would you comment on how the gangland-style slaying of Allen
Dorfman may be related to these convictions?

Mr. WEeBsTER. I would certainly hope so, but I would have to say
that this has been going on for a long time, and I am not sure that
one conviction is going to have the desired effect. I think it clearly
is having the desired effect of making legitimate labor union offi-
cials more cautious about dealings with those who were engaged in
organized crime or who have organized crime connections. We have
been sitting for years with pension funds as a kind of open season
on pension funds; loans being made to support the kinds of indus-
tries that are attractive tc organized crime. I would like to think
that maybe there is going to be some shrinking down here, and I
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would hope that there would be some deterrence in attempts t
corrupt or influence our i i i of the
gorry cf;'fcase. public officials, which was a part of the

But frankly, Mr. Chairman, nothing in that case convince
that it will have stopped or scared t%e organized crime elersngrlﬁc
away from labor racketeering efforts.

We did see some real progress in the Unirac case, but we are also
seeing that they are coming back again.
kiﬁ‘gg t(ng?IRMzi.lN. ’If“here tis1 kq gen\%ral, feeling that Dorfman was

eep him from talking. Would vou
that gangland-style execution? 8 you gare to comment on

Mr. WEBSTER. Gangland executions are our most difficult crime.,
They use professionals, they pick their time and their place, and
historically, we have not been successful in these investigations.
This one offers us a substantially better chance than any I can re-
élz)eggber to solve, and we intend to solve it if it is at all possible to

The CuarMAN. I will not ask you in the open sessi i
any details, if it would deter youryinvestigatiorp.ls. fslon o go into

Mr. WEBSTER. I appreciate that, Mr. Chairman. I think that the
assumptions that are being made today are rational ones. Dorfman
had a good deal of information. He ‘was facing very substantial
prison terms, at the end of a life of luxury, and I think it would
gg;l??b%y give tho%e vzhohwgﬁe a}? the other end of his secrets sub-

lal concern about whether he might 1 -
operate with the Government. B &t some point want fo co

This is a good lesson, I think, to those who thirk that they can
get along successfully with the more vicious organized crime ele-
ments. There is no sense of obligation or loyalty, but simply one of
survival where outsiders are concerned—or even insiders who
ml’%}};t bCecome a pro\l))‘}em to organized crime figures.

e CHAIRMAN. We may want to di t
lit};le later in Executive Se.syéion. cuss the Dorfinar case 2
n your testimony, Judge, you made reference to several cases i
which the FBI has successfully infiltrated several major tl'adit?fc)sngi
g;fgeaciu(zied crlrﬁelfamllt:i}(leg ahnd xﬁaaé:hed their higher echelons. What
0 you believe this has had on th
thlei/ilr revavction to this infiltration? © LON and what has been
r. WEBSTER. Well, they are very security-conscious at
present time, and I think it is fair to gay that rgany of the orgefx}lli?
zations have pulled in tighter rather than expanding or attempting
to enlarge their organizations. They are going to rely more chiefly
on the people who have been around and whose trustworthiness is
Ia)lrealdy established, rather than to deal with new and untried
eople.

There is concern about effectiveness, but again, I come back
the fact that we are making strides; we are a%so——’and I think thgcs)
is perhaps more important than what I Jjust said—we are demon-
strating to the street soldier that the so-called protection and re-
spect that he was guaranteed when he was initiated is not all that
good if the top players can be taken out by the FBI. This is making
some people more willing to cooperate with us when they are in
tropble,’ rather than relying on the hierarchies of the LCN organi-
zations to protect them as they did in the past. And when you look
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across the country, you will see the Brooklier organization in Los
Angeles, the head of the Kansas City family, Civella, Bonanno,
Marcello, look at the New York cases of the Frank Tieri conviction,
see indictments currently against major players in Miami and in
the Great Lakes area, to mention only a few. And these are the top
people. The entire Cleveland hierarchy has been taken out. Two
days ago, the last underboss was convicted—a major achievement
in that city. It will take them a while to recover. But more than
that, it has raised the question: Can the hierarchy protect the sol-
dier? I say it cannot anymore, and we are going to see and have
already seen evidence of more information coming to us, more co-
operation coming to us at the lower level, which we did not have
before. .

The CuHaIRMAN. I believe special agent Wacks dealt with Carlos
Marcello, did he not?

Mr. WEBSTER. That is correct.

The CHAIRMAN. Directly.

Mr. WEBSTER. That is correct. And we had two of them so close
that he considered them nephews in his dealings with them.

The CHAIRMAN. Judge, do you believe that any internal change,s
within the LCN over the past 20 years contributed to the Bureau's
success in its investigations?

Mr. WeBSTER [pause]. No, Mr. Chairman, none occurs to me at
the present time. If I think of anything, I would like permission to
add it to the record. ' .

I think some of our investigations are influencing them, in terms
of their responses and their patterns and practices. But I think the
disruption that has happened is causing some lack of momentum—
rather, some inertia gaps—they are nervous, they are distrustful,
and they are cooperating—some people in the organizations are
now cooperating who would not otherwise. I think that has been
the main thing, and it is not that they are changing, and it is af-
fecting our ability to investigate them. I think they are changing
because of our investigation of them.

[The following was subsequently supplied for the record:]

There have not been any internal changes within the LCN that contributed to our
success. The FBI's accomplishments resulting from organized crime (OC) investiga-
tions are based upon several factors. As you know, the FBI has 'totally dedl.cated
considerable manpower to OC investigations for several years. During this period of
time the expertise of OC assigned agents has increased. This, coupled with an in-
creased intelligence base, development of quality informants and cooperating wit-
nesses, use of electronic surveillances through consensual monitoring and via court
order,’the enactment of the RICO statute, 1_;he Wif;ness Securlty Program gnd the
computerization of information in the Organized Crime Information System have all
contributed to quality convictions. Our successes in overcoming the myths surround-
ing OC have become apparent to those individuals victimized by OC. These victims
have, in turn, further assisted our endeavors.

MOTORCYCLE GANGS ACT AS ENFORCERS

The CHAIRMAN. Judge, you stated in your testimony here today
that in some regions, outlaw motorcycle gangs have established re-
lationships with traditional organized crime families and are acting
as enforcers. Could you provide us with examples of this activity,
and would you prefer to do that in executive session?

i
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Mr. WeBsTER. Well, I can mention one case of record. The presi-
dent of a local Hell’s Angels chapter in New Haven, Conn. was con-
victed of extortion and Hobbs Act violations, and he was acting in
conjunction with a member of a major New York LCN family.

We have seen other examples in Tampa, between the LCN and
the outlaw motorcycle gang; in Youngstown, Ohio, between the
LCN and the outlaw motorcycle gang; and in Pittsburgh, between
the LCN and the Pagans. Jimmy Fratianno who is an LCN
member and has been a Government witness who is under our wit-
ness protection program, has indicated that the LCN has utilized
outlaw motorcycle gangs as enforcers. There is substantial evidence
of this, and if I have more detail, I would be glad to present it to
you in executive session.

[The following was subsequently supplied for the record:]

On April 8, 1983, a jury in the U.S. District Court for the Northern District of
Ohio returned guilty verdicts against all defendants in a major narcotics investiga-
tion wherein Angelo A. Lonardo, the underboss of the Cleveland LCN family, was
sentenced to life imprisonment plus 103 years, with these sentences to run consecu-
tively. Others sentenced included Kevin J. McTaggart, an associate of the Cleveland
LCN family who acted as liaison between the family and the Cleveland Chapter of
the Hells Angels. McTaggart received a life sentence as a result of his conviction for
violation of Title 21, U.S. Code, Section 848, Continuing Criminal Enterprise, and
was also sentenced to an additional 194 years to run concurrently with his life sen-
tence. These sentences of the defendants in this matter represent the heaviest sen-
tences ever imposed on a group of defendants in the Northern District of Ohio. The
relationship between McTaggart, the Cleveland LCN family and the Hells Angels
was not fully established other than investigation determined that McTaggart asso-
ciated with and dealt with both groups. Investigation to further define the LCN/
Hells Angels relationship continues.

In an investigation by the Tampa Division concerning the Tampa Bay Chapter of
the Outlaws Motorcycle Gang, seven subjects were indicted on narcotics related
charges with six of the seven being members of the Outlaws. The seventh subject
indicted and convicted was Anthony Scire, a Miami cocaine dealer with close associ-
ations to the New York Genovese family of the LCN. Scire and James Hawkins, an
Outlaw member also sentenced in the investigation, have also been charged with
the January 5, 1982, attempted murder of Maurice Gilbert of Miami. This matter
has not yet been tried. The purpose and scope of the relationship between the New
York LCN and the Outlaws Motorcycle Gang in Tampa has not been developed. An-
thony Scire’s relationship with both groups has been documented; however, investi-
gation is continuing to reveal the circumstances under which the relationship was
promulgated and the reasons for its existence to continue.

In August of 1981, the New Haven Division successfully obtained convictions of
the President and two associates of the Bridgeport, Connecticut chapter of the Hells
Angels on charges of engaging in extortionate credit transactions and conspiracy.
This trial revealed an excellent example of the association between the Hells Angels

-and the LCN. Specifically, Francis Curcio, a member of the Genovese LCN family,

utilized Danny Bifield, the Bridgeport Chapter Hells Angels President, and others
as “muscle” in the collection of loan shark debts. Bifield was frequently character-
ized during the trial as “the most dangerous man in the State of Connecticut.” Bi-
field was sentenced in February of 1982, to two 20 year consecutive sentences.

The CHAirMAN. Thank you.

Judge, are these outlaw motorcycle groups generally acting inde-
pendently of the LCN, or are they controlled by the LCN, in your
opinion?

Mr. WEeBsTER. In my opinion, they are still acting independently,
We find no evidence that the outlaw gang is being treated as a sub-
sidiary or controlled outlet for LCN. There are a lot of differences
in personality, tradition, technique, a lot of oil and water. There is
an accommodation for convenience here, in which the outlaw gangs
who tend to deal more in the drug world and amphetamines and
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drugs of that kind, are simply willing to hire out their propensity
for violence, and LCN organizations have found occasion to use
them for that purpose.

BATTLE AGAINST NARCOTICS

The CHAIRMAN. Judge, in your testimony, you have indicated
that the FBI's formal entry into the battle against narcotics took
place when your Agency was given concurrent jurisdiction with
DEA. What role is the FBI currently playing in this area, and what
long-range plans for the FBI do you foresee in connection with nar-
cotics enforcement? . .

Mr. WessTeR. The Attorney General’s action culminated a care-
ful study of potential of I'BI/DEA alinement or realinement and
the entry of the FBI into the drug arena. We have previously han-
dled a few cases with organized crime implications through that
type of jurisdiction—the Bancoshares, the Black Tuna cases in
Florida, are examples of that. o

I see the FBI as a part of our overall strategy moving into those
areas we know best—organized crime, financial crime, and public
corruption associated with drugs. I see us as supporting the DEA
effort, with DEA as the lead Agency in the overall drug contest,
supplying DEA with facilities that it did not have in the past—
there are 100 DEA locations; there are 500 FBI locations through-
out the country. In many cities, they are lucky if there are more
than four DEA agents in town, and it takes more than that to run
one title III court-authorized wiretap. We are now helping DEA put
those wiretaps in place and operate them.

The combined resources have been working out very well, Mr.
Chairman. We have trained about 300 FBI agents at the Glynco
DEA Training Grounds. We are operating joint operations, as I
mentioned earlier, there are 1,100 FBI investigations, and 300 of
those are being run jointly with DEA. With the encouragement of
the Attorney General, I have been increasing the professional
standards of DEA, and the first class of DEA agents went through
about a month ago, with the same qualifications that the FBI has
consistently required for its agents. .

The two_organizations working together can have a corbined
impact and are having a combined impact on drug trafficking in
this country. As Senator Biden and others mentioned earlier, that
is only one-third, or at least one of three parts, of the struggle.
DEA is continuing to work, and to a lesser extent, the FBI is con-
tinuing to work to encourage, where we have the opportunity to do
so, a diminution in the source countries. That is primarily the re-
sponsibility of the State Department, and I think that all of us in-
volved, the Attorney General, the President, and others, have en-
couraged a stricter and tougher policy in this area.

The Posse Comitatus Act was amended by the Congress, and that
has had a marked impact upon the drug effort. For the first time
now, we have the military willing to come in and give us an impor-
tant hand at the middle level period, the interdiction stage, when
the source materials come to this country. We still have some areas
where it is not possible to engage in actual law enforcement work,
but it gave me a boost the other day, when the Navy and the
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U.S.S. Mississippi made its first interdiction, using Coast Guard
sailors to go onboard and make the actual arrest, Coast Guard per-
sonnel. But they are in it. The Air Force is now providing impor-
tant intelligence to DEA and the FBIL They have those balloons
that can monitor the flights of planes into this country, and keep-
ing track of the ships; the loan of AWACS, the loan of attack heli-
coptirs by the Defense Department, without demanding reimburse-
ment.

These are steps that would have been hard to imagine 2 years
ago or 3 years ago. I think we are going to see—and I cannot dis-
cuss this in open session, but there was a question asked about it—
we are getting intelligence from our other intelligence agencies,
relative to not only movement, but also to financial activities asso-
ciated with major drug trafficking, and that is important to us.

The CrairMmaN. Judge, do I have the proper understanding of
that arrangement that the Navy informs the Coast Guard, and
they make the arrest?

Mr. WeBsTER. That is correct. But the Coast Guard, as you know,
is burdened with a lack of resources. Most of their cutters are 25
years old or older; there are not enough of them; if a Coast Guard
cutter takes a mother ship into tow, it opens up the whole harbor
for everybody else to go in, because the Coast Guard is at that
point tied up. It seems to us that there are a number of strate-
gies—and they are being employed at the present time—where the
Navy can help. The Navy can and will take a ship off the Coast
Guard’s hands and tow it, freeing the Coast Guard cutter to go
after another ship. That is just an example.

We also have the problem of taking a new look at how much of
this we have to take into custody and how much of it we have to
bring ashore and tie up 20 percent of the DEA just taking custody
of the drugs, and whether or not there may be other legal ways of
destroying this material quickly, promptly, effectively, and still
having the evidence for criminal prosecutions and not violating
any international conventions.

We have got to keep looking for ways to make sensible use of our
scarce resources, and the military has been most cooperative in
that effort since the act was amended.

The CrAIRMAN. I believe the Coast Guard has recently chris-
tened two new, 110-foot vessels to assist in this work?

Mr. WEBSTER. And that is very encouraging.

The CHAIRMAN. In the Florida Keys.

Judge, do you believe the use of the task force concept will have
a significant impact on narcotics distribution in this country, as
well as the amount of narcotics coming into this country?

Mr. WeBster. We have confidence that it will have, We have
every expectation that it will be used effectively to address the
problem of organized crime marketing and distribution of drugs in
this country.

The interdiction effort is primarily focused in south Florida.
There will be other areas, border areas, where interdiction is im-
portant, and it will be given greater emphasis, and there will be
greater numbers of Customs officials involved in those exercises.

The main group of task forces, it seems to me, will be involved in
long-term investigative work directed against organized crime.

19-852 O—83——6



76

i task forces
torney General outlined, generally, how those task
Wirll‘lhfe’uﬁgtﬁ)? ’}f‘hey are an enhancement of existing facilities, E}lllt
they are not a new level or layer of bureaucracy. We are 1§1§g FB?
eople in place. Investigations will continue to be conducted by FI
gnd DEA and Customs, to the extent that it falls within their juris-
diction—Customs is assisting DEA in certain follow-up 1r}vest1(iga~
tions to develop greater information and effectiveness in interdic-
Hon i i h task forces
Core City U.S. Attorneys will coordinate those ,
bu?’lcieb?;anaggment will continue to be in the agencies w?fodh@ve
the responsibility and the expertise. They will not be off c(l)mg
something different, but will in fact be accountable for the1rd iu.g
enforcement efforts. I think yog have 1églv?n tus ;(})11(13 ?1?2?@1’1 i;’le éaslli
i 0
important that we be able to demons ﬁa e o ey
forces have achieved. We hope that they will pe work strategies’
rather than in a separatist vein, with the exis 1n'gd t‘gf ategie
ady in place, and also permit us to identify n y
fi}xl'i; Exgr}e{drbeut yc;therpforms of organized crime, and be able 1l;o ;:ieali
with them as we find that involvement in the course of the tas
i tigation. , '
fOI;ﬁﬁgné’;iIlgﬁAN. Judge, I believe you have some charts showmgc
the structure of organized crime elements. Do you wish to present
those, or do you wish to put them in the record? How do you wan
dle those? _
tol\}ﬁfl WeBsTER. We have them here, Mr. Chairman. I wouldhbf?C
happy to put them in the record for you, or at least shovg you vf\;/ ae
they are, and let you decide whether you want to spend any tim
i not. .
v.1é};;;1&r? (})BI;DEN. Mr. Chairman, if I could ask a parhamentiﬁy
question here, a scheduling question. I am anxious to sl{qe 4(;
charts, but T just want to make sure the chairman, after ashmég1
minutes’ worth of questions, is not going to tell th]e Judge he : oes
not have to come back this afternoon. I have equally as ma;lz gues:
tions that I would like to insist upon asking. It is unusua O'lll)rl;)e
ceed this way, but as long as you assure me that the J udgehw1
back, and I will have at least 45 minutes for questions, I have rtl(i
objec’tion to doing anything else he wants to do. I will stf‘;gy imﬁ i
midnight if we agree, but I do not want you to say, 5o long,
" after the charts go down. ' ‘ ‘
Ju’%ﬁz’ Cfl%f;MAN'. Oh, nog. We always treat you with equity and jus-
tice.
BipeN. I know that. N
%i%ag);AIRMAN. Well, Judge, if youhwould like to present those
just explain briefly about them. ' .
Chla\l/lrﬁ.s \%’r;‘,cllag'?gn Mli* Chairman, in proceeding with the charts, Ismg:ﬁ
there will be other opportunities to go into more detall, ‘theE fvt';,}la !
briefly just identify the charts, and they will be made a part o
re(':I?kfg 'CHAIRMAN. It might be helpful, Judge, if you would turn
them around a little more toward the television cameras. Hie
Mr. Weester. These charts were made to illustrate in a graphi
sense the location and compositior{x‘ ?lnd Grg?xgz%iloésoghoo%srrﬁ?l%r
ized crime units. The map of the United States ¢ . )
g;gatg:eﬂ;naj;)r cities, those circled in red are sites or locations of
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headquarters cities for the major organized crime families. The
ones in stars reflect members of the commissions. Here in the New
York area, that actually reflects the five families in New York.

I cannot resist the opportunity to point out that I have given you
in the course of my testimony examples of the top players in con-
victions in the last few years, in Los Angeles, in Kansas City—we
have got pleas of guilty in the Denver family now—over here, we
have got convictions in Chicago, of course, in New York, and indict-
ments in Miami; important convictions in Cleveland. You have the
conviction of Joe Bonanno, and in New Orleans, Marcello. They are
there, but so are we.

This chart is a follow-up to what I have Jjust said. These are a
showing of indictments and convictions of bosses in LCN families.
Those in red indicate family bosses convicted. Those in blue indi-
cate family bosses indicted at the present time. As you can see, we
have achieved successes in virtually every part of the country
where the LCN families are headquartered and functioning.

Senator BipeN. Judge, as you are going through that, it might be
helpful if you could tell us how much you were able to accomplish
in terms of forfeiture dollars in each of those cases—if you are
going to go on through it. Otherwise, we will come back to that this
afternoon.

Mr. WEBSTER. I will have to supply that for the record, because I
just do not have those figures. Not all of them were convicted
under charges under the RICO statute which would permit forfeit-
ure. Some were gotten on Hobbs Act cases and other type situa-
tions.

This is—and this is not getting to be such a surprise anymore; I
think this analysis has been pretty well laid out in many of the
criminal trials in the LCN trial activity—the conventional hierar-
chy that I mentioned in my statement—the boss, the consigliere, or
counselor, who is sort of staff friendly adviser; the underboss.
Then it is organized sort of like a Roman legion, with the capore-
gimes, the captains of the units, with soldiers assigned to that par-
ticular captain. The activities of the soldiers in various areas are
shown here on the chart—corruption of police and public officials;
enforcing discipline over members and nonmember associates and
fronts, by orders from the leadership; use of assault, mayhem,
murder. Then, working through those, dealing with the associates
or front organizations, and through that mechanism, getting into
legitimate industry, meat distribution, waterfront activity, garbage
disposal, vending machines, realty, liquor, bars and taverns, labor
unions, restaurants, garment, and produce. I believe that I have
testified in one way or another about all of that this morning—as
well as the illegitimate activities of alcohol, narcotics, labor racke-
teering, gambling, numbers policy, dice games, bookmaking, loan
sharking, and extortion.

Incidentally, in our more recent statistics, we have focused upon
LCN organized crime activities rather than bucket-shop, gambling,
and other minor figures, and there was a shrinking down of our
inventory, but we now are dealing in the last 2 or 8 years with
giving you figures of hard, thorough, organized crime cases.

The chairman mentioned the motorcycle gangs and their loca-
tions, and I have the Big Four to give you an idea of where they
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are headquartered now. These show the locations of the Pagans
motorcycle group, largely on the eastern seaboard, heavily concen-
trated in a number of cities in Pennsylvania, and Aiken being the
one city in South Carolina where the Pagans are functioning. An-
other chapter is in Suffolk County.

The Outlaws are largely east of the Mississippi, include the
Great Lakes area, headquartered in the Chicago/Gary area; that
was the founding city, and I am not sure whether they maintain
that as headquarters or not.

The Hell’'s Angels is the largest of the groups, with international
connections, and several thousand members and participants, both
on the west coast and on the east coast.

The Bandidos are in the South, with heavy concentration in the
area of the States bordering on the Gulf of Mexico. As I mentioned,
they are of tremendous interest to us in the investigation of the as-
sassination of Judge John Wood and drug-related activities in the
San Antonio area.

[The following was supplied for the record:]

The following LCN hosses have been convicted since 1979, of which Brooklier, Li-
cavoli, Marcello, and Tieri were convicted under the RICO statute.

LCN boss/date of conviction or senfencing LCN family/vialation

Brooklier, Dominick Philip, Nov. 14, 1980 Los Angeles,
Title 18, United States Code, Section 1951,
Title 18, United States Code, Section 1962(d).
Title .18, United States Code, Section 1962(c).
Bufalino, Russe! Alfred, Nov. 17, 1981 ..vvv overvcricimneresamimessinns Pittston,
Title 18, United States Code, Section 241.
Title 18, United States Code, Section 1503.

Bonanng, JOSEPN ST ....uv-vusmmmsismumimrmsessesmmmnsessssnns Bonanno.

Title 18, United States Code, Section 1503.
Civella, Nicholas (deceased) 1979 Kansas City.

Tit*~ 18, United States Code, Section 201.
Licavoli, James T., July 8, 1982.c..csr cuusmuenssrssersnens s - . Cleveland,

Title 18, United States Code, Section 1962.
Marcello, Carlos Joseph, Aug. 3, 1981 ....occcomemcrimrnsnicrimmnsncnns. New Orleans.

Title 18, Umited States Code, Section 1962(d).

Title 18, United States Code, Section 1962(c)
Dec. 11, 1981 e TitlE 18, United States Code, Section 371.

Title 18, United States Code, Section 1503.

Title 18, United States Code, Secting 1952,
Persico, Alphonse, May 1, 1980......... Colombo.

Title 18, United States Code, Section 892.

Title 18, United States Code, Section 894.

Persico, Carmine John Jr., June 1981.....iu.eveenersemmeeressssersenes Colombo.

Parole violation.
Scarfo, Nicodemo Dominick, Apr, 9 1981 .c...cmmemmmmsssssasssincsensesssss Philadelphia,

Title 18, United States Code, Section 1202.
Smaldone, Eugene “Checkers”, Oct. 4, 1982...couvvemniscrerncrscsirinens Denver,

Title 18, United States Code, Section 371.

fitle 18, United States Code, Section 922(h),

Title 18, United States Code, Section 7206.
Tieri, Frank Alphonse, Nov. 21, 1980 Genovese.

Title 18, United States Code, Section 1962.

The predicate RICO violations involving Dominick Brooklier were extortion and
obstruction of justice, No use was made of the forfeiture provisions ag no assets
could be identified in the context of the predicate violations nor the enterprise,

The predicate RICO violations involving James T. Licavoli were murders. No use
was made of the forfeiture provisions due to the nature of the predicate violations.
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The predicate RICO violations i i [ iberi
was mude of tre Toiola ‘x’wolvmg Carlos Marcello were briberies. No use

s provisions as all the money identified was FBI bribe
The predicate RICO violations involvi
transportation of stolen property. No

no assets could be indentified in the ¢
terprise.

ng Frank Tieri were extortion and interstate
use was made of the forfeiture provisions as
ontext of the predicate violations nor the en-
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